Subsurface Phosphorus Transport through a no-till Field in the Semiarid Palouse Region

A Thesis

Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the

Degree of Master of Science

with a

Major in Water Resources

in the

College of Graduate Studies

University of Idaho

by

Jessica Norby

Major Professor: Daniel Strawn, Ph.D.

Committee Members: Erin Brooks, Ph.D., David Huggins, Ph.D.

Department Administrator: Robert Heinse, Ph.D.

May 2018

AUTHORIZATION TO SUBMIT THESIS

The thesis of Jessica C. Norby, submitted for the degree of Master of Science with a major in Water Resources and titled, "Subsurface Phosphorus Transport through a no-till Field in the Semiarid Palouse Region," has been reviewed in final form. Permission, as indicated by the signatures and dates given below, is now granted to submit final copies to the College of Graduate Studies for approval.

Major Professor:	Date:		
	Daniel Strawn, Ph.D.		
Committee Members:		_Date:	
	Erin Brooks, Ph.D.		
_		_ Date:	
	David Huggins, Ph.D.		
Department Administrator:		_ Date:	
	Robert Heinse, Ph.D.		

ABSTRACT

Heavy application of fertilizers containing nitrogen and phosphorus to soils causes surface water quality degradation because the nutrients flow out of the agronomic systems and enter water bodies in large quantities, causing algal blooms and eutrophication. Extensive studies focusing on phosphorus as a surface water pollutant from agronomic systems have been conducted in the many regions of the United States, however, there has been a lack of studies completed in the semiarid Palouse region of eastern Washington and western Idaho. The goal of this research was to better understand how no-till farm management has temporally altered soil P availability for off-site transport through an artificially drained catchment at the Cook Agronomy Farm in Pullman, WA. Preferential flow pathways were also characterized in extracted cores. Dissolved reactive P (DRP) concentrations in subsurface drainage from an artificial drain exceeded TMDL threshold concentrations during numerous seasonal high flow events over the two-year study time frame. Soil analyses of samples collected in 1998, 2008, and 2015 show a highly variable distribution of water-extractable P across the sub-catchment area, and translocation of P species deeper into the soil profile since implementing no-till practices. We hypothesized that a greater network of macropores from lack of soil disturbance allow for preferential flow of water rich in dissolved nutrients deeper into the subsurface and to the artificial drain system. Simulated flow experiments on soil cores from the study site showed large-scale macropore development, extreme variability in soil conductivity, and high P adsorption potential for the soils, suggesting a disconnect between P movement through macropore soil and subsurface drainage water rich in DRP at the artificial drain line outlet.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I'd like to thank the University of Idaho, the USGS, and the USDA-LTAR for the opportunity to pursue my Master's degree in Water Resources. The completion of this thesis wouldn't have been possible without the help and guidance of my advisors, Dr. Dan Strawn and Dr. Erin Brooks, who made this overall experience enjoyable, even at the most stressful moments. I'd like to give special thanks to Dr. Dave Huggins and Bryan Carlson with the USDA-ARS, as well as Ellen Peng, Kayla Jones, and the other Washington State University researchers who helped with data collection and management. Several others made this project a success with field work assistance and data comprehension including Mariana Dobre, Dillon Shults, Shane Stoner, Jeff Ulman, George Zamora, and Kendall Kahl.

DEDICATION

This Master's in Water Resources thesis is dedicated to my friends and family who gave me overwhelming support and much needed mental stability during my time at the University of Idaho. Especially my parents, Robin and Kevin, my fellow graduate students (Max Ross, Shane Stoner, Danika and Ryan Hill-Paulus, and Dillon Shults), and the other amazing people that contributed to this unforgettable experience.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Authorization to Submit Thesis	. ii
Abstract	iii
Acknowledgements	iv
Dedication	. v
Table of Contents	vi
List of Tables	ix
List of Figures	x

CHAPTER ONE.	SOIL AND WATER PHOSPHORUS DYNAMICS AT THE COOK AGRONOMY FARM	1
INTRO	DUCTION	1
	Phosphorus Loading: A Complex Issue	1
	Preferential Flow Pathways and Artificial Drains	2
	Regional Overview	4
	Current Research Gaps	7
	Research Goals	8
MATER	IALS & METHODS 1	1
	Site Background and Description1	1
	Water-extractable P from Soil Analysis1	.3
	Soil Core Study 1	4
	Soil Core Image Analysis 1	.6
	Water Collection and Analysis1	6
RESULT	⁻ S 1	.7
	Water-extractable P at the CAF 1	.7
	Macropore Network and Preferential Flow Pathways 2	1
	Phosphorus Response to Macropore Flow 2	5
	Artificial Drainage Water and Stream Dynamics 2	7

DISCUSSION	. 34
Soil Phosphorus Dynamics	. 34
Macropore Network and Preferential Flow Pathways	42
Phosphorus Response to Macropore Flow	. 43
Artificial Drainage Water Results and Watershed Dynamics	45
CONCLUSION	. 49
REFERENCES	. 50

CHAPTER TWO: BROADER IMPLICATIONS	
INTRODUCTION	59
BEST MANAGEMENT PRACTICES OVERVIEW	60
The Legacy P Dilemma	60
Minimal Tillage and Soil Testing	60
Fertilizer Application Strategies	61
Vegetated Buffer Strips	62
CASE STUDY: THE COOK AGRONOMY FARM	62
CONCLUSION	
REFERENCES	65

CHAPTER THREE: FILTER MEMBRANE EFFECTS ON WATER-EXTRACTABLE PHOSPHORUS

CONCENTRATIONS FROM SOIL	
INTRODUCTION	
MATERIALS & METHODS	
RESULTS	

	DISCUSSION	75
	CONCLUSION	77
	REFERENCES	78
APPENI	DIX: SUPPLEMENTAL DATA	80
	LOADEST CALIBRATION DETAILS	85

LIST OF TABLES

1.1	Yearly WEP and WEP content averages	. 20
1.2	Extracted soil core properties	. 25
1.3	Cook Agronomy Farm (CAF) surface runoff results	. 32
1.4	Combined water-extractable phosphorus (WEP) contents	. 35
1.5	Various soil properties for the nine CAF points	. 40
1.6	Summary table of important research findings	. 48
3.1	Soil properties for the six soils used in the filter membrane experiment	. 76
4.1	WEP results for the nine CAF points	80
4.2	Bulk density and calculated WEP contents	81
4.3	Speciation results for the CAF artificial drain and drain gauge	82

LIST OF FIGURES

1.1	Example of a macroporous soil core	5
1.2	Sampling map of the Cook Agronomy Farm (CAF)	6
1.3	Conceptual diagram of sampling strategy	10
1.4	Subsurface restrictive layer map	12
1.5	Ponded water experiment set-up	15
1.6	Water-extractable phosphorus (WEP) results	18
1.7	Water-extractable phosphorus content results	19
1.8	Yearly WEP and WEP content averages by depth	20
1.9	Soil-water extract speciation results	21
1.10	Soil core saturated hydraulic conductivities	22
1.11	Simulated rainfall core response	22
1.12	High-intensity rainfall core response	23
1.13	Image analysis of dyed soil cores	24
1.14	Visual example of dyed soil cores	24
1.15	WEP and WEP content results for soil cores	25
1.16	Phosphorus response to simulated rainfall events	26
1.17	Phosphorus and electrical conductivity response to water ponding	27
1.18	Water sampling results for the 2015/2016 water year	28
1.19	Discharge vs. DRP concentrations for 2015/2016	29
1.20	Water sampling results for the 2016/2017 water year	30
1.21	Discharge vs. DRP concentrations for 2016/2017	31
1.22	Discharge vs. TP concentrations for a subset of 2016/2017 samples	31
1.23	Phosphate sensor results for Missouri Flat Creek (2016)	32
1.24	Box and whisker plot of the speciation results for 2016/17 samples	33
1.25	Yearly relative crop yield changes	36
1.26	WEP and relative crop yield correlations for 1999, 2008, & 2015	37
1.27	WEP and pH correlations for 1999, 2008, & 2015	38
1.28	WEP and percent total carbon correlations for 1999 & 2015	39
1.29	WEP and percent total nitrogen correlations for 1999 & 2015	39

1.30	Correlation matrices for various CAF field properties	41
1.31	Visual example of subsurface flow pathways	43
2.1	Conceptual Model of the CAF phosphorus budget	. 63
3.1	WETP filter membrane differences	73
3.2	DRP filter membrane differences	74
3.3	Filter difference WETP and DRP correlations	75
4.1	WEP vs. pH correlation for 1999 with depth differences	. 83
4.2	WEP vs. pH correlation for 2008 with depth differences	. 84
4.3	WEP vs. pH correlation for 2015 with depth differences	. 84
4.4	Phosphate sensor results for the CAF artificial drain (2017)	78

CHAPTER ONE: SOIL AND WATER PHOSPHORUS DYNAMICS AT THE COOK AGRONOMY FARM

INTRODUCTION

Phosphorus Loading: A Complex Issue

Phosphorus (P) is an essential element for plant growth and is commonly applied as an inorganic fertilizer. However, excess P can be detrimental to water quality when it leaves agronomic systems because it causes harmful algae growth (Carpenter et al., 1998; Downing, 2013; Schindler, 1974, 1977, 2012; Schindler and Vallentyne, 2008). Phosphorus typically binds tightly to soil particles and does not move below the rooting zone. Because of this, most management plans focus on reducing particulate P by targeting surface runoff and point source P pollution, which was initially shown to be successful. However, after decades of best management practice implementation, P in surface waters continues to be an issue in many areas of the country, and the largest contributor to water quality degradation is now believed to be non-point sources (Jarvie et al., 2013; Kleinman et al., 2011). It is proposed that "legacy P" in soils and sediments are a major source of the continued P loading in surface waters (Muenich et al., 2016; Powers et al., 2016; Kleinman et al., 2011; Jarvie et al., 2013; Søndergaard et al., 2003).

Total phosphorus in water samples is comprised of particulate and dissolved species. Dissolved P, often referred to as dissolved reactive P (DRP), is the form that directly decreases water quality because it is available for plant uptake (Kleinman et al., 2002; Turner et al., 2004). However, particulate P also poses risks for surface water quality degradation because P can be desorbed or solubilized to replenish or increase dissolved P concentrations (Turner et al., 2002; Liu et al., 2014), thereby releasing P to the solution phase and contributing to environmentallyavailable P. The potential of particulate P to contribute to the dissolved P load is dependent on its species, with some species more readily available than others to partition into the soluble P phase (Shigaki and Sharpley, 2011). In freshwater ecosystems, typically the percentage of P in organic biota or adsorbed onto particulates is greater than 90% of total P, with the 10% fraction as the more biologically available DRP (IDEQ, 2007). In impaired systems, a larger proportion of the total P is in the soluble DRP form that is directly available for plant uptake and can pose water quality problems if conditions allow algae growth (IDEQ, 2007).

Dissolved P in runoff has been identified as a primary nutrient of concern for water quality. This is especially true for agriculture systems, where over-application of fertilizer has led to many soils becoming enriched in P (Kleinman et al., 2011). Since soils that are enriched in P have a greater potential to supply dissolved P to runoff (Vadas et al., 2005), agricultural soils can be sources of P rather than sinks. A prominent example of excess nutrient accumulation is occurring in Lake Erie, which was considered a BMP success in the 1980's and 1990's that led to dramatic water quality improvements; however, Lake Erie is currently experiencing a phase of re-eutrophication, most noticeably in the shallowest region of the Western Lake Erie Basin (WLEB) (Ho and Michalak, 2017; Jarvie et al., 2017). Nuisance algal blooms are becoming more frequent, and in 2014, water quality issues cut off drinking water supply to 400,000 people in the WLEB (Smith et al., 2015c). Current issues have been directly linked to higher DRP loads, which have been steadily increasing since the early 2000's. It is proposed that the increase is a consequence of reduced tillage compounded with higher seasonal flows due to climate change (Jarvie et al., 2017). Jarvie et al. (2017) argues that notill management, while reducing surface runoff and particulate P loads, is increasing the hydraulic connectivity of dissolved P into the watershed. In fact, research has shown that even though no-till is successful in reducing total P lost from a system, it can increase dissolved P loading (Shipitalo et al., 2013; Smith et al., 2015b) by as much as double in some cases (Smith et al., 2015a). The proposed mechanism of this increase is that reduced tillage leads to preservation of subsurface preferential flow pathways that are able to transmit water rich in dissolved P varieties to artificial drainage systems that directly influence nearby surface water bodies. Furthermore, broadcasting of fertilizer with little to no soil incorporation, can create nutrient stratification and can further exacerbate this issue (Kleinman et al., 2003).

Preferential Flow Pathways and Artificial Drains

Recent studies suggest that subsurface transport of P may be a larger contributor to off-site P loading than suggested by conventional knowledge (King et al., 2014; Smith et al., 2015a, 2015b; Kleinman et al., 2015a). These studies propose that P moves in the subsurface through an interconnected network of macropores or soil cracks, creating preferential flow pathways that allow water rich in nutrients to bypass the soil matrix and rapidly enter the waterways through artificial drains. Clay and silt rich soils are especially vulnerable to macropore structure (Kleinman et al., 2015a). Kleinman et al. (2015a) discovered heavy concentrations of DRP and particulate P in the

leachate through the soil of silty loams and soils with higher clay content. Djodjic et al. (2004) also found that finer textured soils were more likely to transmit P through the soil and into the leachate because of a higher degree of structural integrity that helps preserve macropores. Macropores (defined as a pore size greater than 75 μ m (Bouma, 1991)) can be cracks or fissures in the soil, natural soil pipes, decayed root channels, pores or voids formed by animal fauna such as earthworms (Beven and Germann, 1982). These preferential flow pathways are more likely to stay intact under conservation and no-till practices with a lack of soil disturbance.

Artificial drainage systems are a widely implemented agricultural practice used across the United States, especially in the Midwest, where fields would be unproductive without a mechanism to drain excess moisture from the soil (Keller et al., 2008; Kleinman et al., 2015b; Shober et al., 2017). Artificial drains, or artificial drainage systems, have been used for decades to lengthen the farming season, and they are commonly used in the Palouse region of western Idaho and eastern Washington to increase crop productivity in the lower topographic locations where restricted infiltration causes ponding on the surface (Keller et al., 2008). Water quality issues can arise when these artificial drainages in an agronomic system are draining runoff that is rich in nutrients directly into nearby waterways and thus entering the watershed. Preferential flow pathways such as macropores with high hydraulic conductivity further increase the ease at which P and other agrochemicals are transported to nearby water bodies. Smith et al. (2015a) measured artificial drainage in the St. Joseph River watershed in northeast Indiana. They found that artificial drain discharge peaks occurred simultaneously, or in some cases, before the surface runoff peaks. According to Smith et al. (2015b), this contradicts conventional wisdom that artificial drain waters result from water released from the soil matrix, which was supported by recent research from Evaristo et al. (2015) that concludes that plants draw from a separate soil water reservoir than the groundwater recharge or streamflow. Evaristo et al. (2015) further suggest that the water that supplies streams and groundwater moves through the subsurface seemingly unmixed with the water available for plant uptake, which may have significant impacts on nutrient flow and plant uptake dynamics.

Conventionally, it is thought that surface runoff peaks should precede artificial drainage peaks because full infiltration of precipitation water through the subsurface should take longer than initial overland runoff. "Simultaneous peak discharge in tile and surface runoff indicates connectivity of surface water to the tile, most likely through macropore flow (Smith et al., p. 499, 2015b)." Smith et al. (2015b) proposed that macropores provide a direct route of transfer for water rich in dissolved nutrients to bypass the soil matrix, where P could become potentially sequestered or taken up by plants. From their research sites, they found that 49% of soluble P and 48% of total P left with the artificial drainage water. This research was further supported by Frey et al. (2016), who found that macropores in their clay loam soil contributed to more than 98% of the artificial drain discharge and solute load. These findings demonstrate that ignoring artificial drains as a source for P loading into the environment could result in a major underestimation.

Regional Overview

The topography of the dryland cropping region of the Palouse in western Idaho and eastern Washington consists of rolling hills with varying aspects and slopes, leading to differences in irradiance, soil water content, and soil temperature. Excessive tillage on the steep topography over the last 100 years resulted in high soil erosion and translocation of topsoil throughout the Northwest Wheat and Range Region (NWRR) (Brooks et al. 2012; Montgomery et al. 1999; USDA, 1978; Kaiser, 1961). In 1978, it was estimated that all the original topsoil had been lost from 10% of the cropland, and one-fourth to three-fourths of the original topsoil has been lost from 60% of the cultivated area in the Palouse basin (USDA, 1978). As a result, the extreme variability in topography and soils, crop yields and nutrient uptake can vary greatly within a single managed field (Huggins et al., 2010; Fiez et al., 1994, 1995).

High erosion rates from decades of conventional tillage practices in the Palouse region have led to a shift towards conservation tillage by many farmers. The conservation tillage practices include mulch or no-till techniques. This shift has drastically reduced the amount of topsoil loss around the Palouse, but provides a prime environment for the preservation of preferential flow pathways, especially in the fine textured soils of this area. As previously discussed, conservation tillage can be successful in reducing P loading by minimizing particulate P bound species in surface runoff, but can also lead to significant increases in the dissolved P load through the subsurface (Smith et al., 2015a).

In 2013, a drain gauge lysimeter (Drain Gauge G3 Passive Capillary Lysimeter (Decagon Devices (Pullman, WA)) was installed at the Cook Agronomy Farm located on in the Palouse region in Pullman, WA. The field in-situ drain gauge lysimeter collects subsurface flow that can be pumped

for collection through an intact soil core (two feet long and 10 inches in diameter). During installation, an extensive macropore network was discovered (Figure 1.1) at a depth of five feet below the surface that has been shown to receive the majority of flow by preferential pathways with an immediate hydraulic response during simulated rainfall events (Payne et al., 2012).



FIGURE 1.1. A soil core taken from the Cook Agronomy Farm (CAF) from Dr. Erin Brooks and his team in 2013 at a depth of approx. five feet showing macropore and preferential pathway development.

According to the Web Soil Survey (NRCS, 2017), the saturated hydraulic conductivity (K_s) of soils within the Cook Agronomy Farm range from 0.4 m/day (Naff silt loam) to 0.8 m/day (Palouse silt loam), with nearby Latah County (ID) reporting a similar 0.8 m/day (Barker, 1981). However, Brooks et al. (2012) found large lateral K_s variability from a hillslope plot located within the region, with values decreasing rapidly from 101 m/day to 6 m/day in the first 0.1 m, and an exponential decline thereafter. They attributed this large surface layer variability to macropore structure. We hypothesize that in a long term, no-till managed farm system (i.e., the Cook Agronomy Farm) macropores are extensively established, and are a major conduit for subsurface flow and resulting in artificial drainage water rich in dissolved phosphorus.

A common natural water quality benchmark across the United States for total P is 0.10 ppm (or mg/L), which was proposed in 1986 with the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Gold Book. A more conservative number of 0.030 ppm was proposed in 2000 for the Columbia Plateau subecoregion streams (IDEQ, 2007). Our study site, the Cook Agronomy Farm, is located in the Palouse Hills within the larger Columbia Plateau ecoregion of Washington, western Idaho, and northern Oregon (USEPA, 2013). Even though the site for this study is technically contained in an area of Washington, with no phosphorus total maximum daily load (TMDL) for the local watershed, less than three miles to the east, across the Idaho border, a local TMDL of 0.10 ppm TP was established for the Palouse River Subbasin in 2005 and the Palouse River Subbasin (South Fork) in 2007. These TMDLs are a higher threshold than the previously suggested nutrient criterion standard for the Columbia Plateau because they are deemed agricultural watersheds (IDEQ, 2005, 2007). The main CAF artificial drain empties into Missouri Flat Creek (Figure 1.2), which is also supplied by several other agriculturally influenced ditches and artificial drainage systems before eventually draining into the South Fork Palouse River in Pullman, WA.



FIGURE 1.2. Map showing water sample locations at the CAF. Red circles are locations where an automatic ISCO sampler is located. The green circle is an in-situ drain gauge lysimeter and the yellow circle refers to where the phosphate sensor was deployed along Missouri Flat Creek during the spring of 2016 (see "*Water Collection and Analysis*").

Current Research Gaps

With the increasing availability of GPS tracking and guidance systems, and crop yield monitors and variable rate fertilizer application technologies, precision agriculture techniques are more readily being implemented by farmers. This typically results in fields being divided into multiple management zones and treated with variable fertilizer rates (Flemming and Westfall, 2000). To date, the focus in precision agriculture has been on varying nitrogen rates. In the NWRR, nutrient management also includes annual addition of P fertilizer. Phosphorus fertilizer application rates are based on historical application rates (Koenig, 2007). Given the variability in soil properties, and current efforts to increase precision agriculture management, there is a need to develop siteand crop-specific P fertilizer application strategies by studying the distribution of available P in soils to increase fertilizer efficiency and minimize off-site transport.

Despite the annual application of phosphorus fertilizer at the Cook Agronomy Farm (CAF) in Pullman, WA, there are few data exploring the net phosphorus exchange within the site. Previous research by Rich Koenig (2007) showed there was a large spatial variability between acetateextractable P concentrations in the soil across the CAF. The 185 samples collected from the first four inches of soil, ignoring P concentrations in the subsoil. Considering that artificial drainage is supplied by subsurface flow, data are required for a larger range of the soil profile. Recent studies at the CAF have focused on understanding preferential flow hydrology in regards to nitrate concentrations (Kelley et al., 2015; Keller et al., 2008) and dissolved organic matter (DOM) (Bellmore et al., 2015) leaving the artificial drain. However, limited research has been done in the Palouse region to determine P concentrations in runoff from agronomic systems. Research shows initial high nitrate concentrations in discharge with the start of artificial drain flow, depending on the highly seasonal precipitation (See "Site Background and Description"). Concentrations of nitrate in drainage water decrease as the growing season commences with higher peak nitrate flow corresponding to high precipitation events, which are thought to rapidly mobilize soil water rich in nitrate and other dissolved constituents to the artificial drain (Keller et al., 2008; Kelley et al., 2017). High precipitation events have also been shown to rapidly transport dissolved organic matter to the artificial drain (Bellmore et al., 2015). Monitoring of P concentrations from the artificial drainage at CAF is needed to determine the P dynamics and loading potential from agronomic systems in the Palouse region and to manage local water quality standards. To reduce off-site transport of P,

understanding the mechanisms for P transport and information on best management practices for the various soil types is required.

One of the greatest challenges for improving agricultural productivity and environmental sustainability is accurate prediction of the amount of P that will be transported to surface waters. The P loading problems to surface waters occur because nutrient management plans do not correctly account for P loading potential of soils and availability of P for offsite transport. The core of the problem is that the soil tests were designed to monitor P availability for plant nutrient management. Currently, several methods to test soil P are available, including the Mehlich-3 test (1984), the Olsen P test (1954), and the Bray & Kurtz method (1945). However, it has been suggested that these methods of P extraction from soils incorrectly determine available P for runoff because the extractants, either acidic or alkaline, mobilize P that is not readily transported in runoff or flow through water (Davis et al., 2009). To accurately assess watershed health, a soil test to determine the P loading potential of agriculturally managed soils is needed. Kovar and Pierzensky (2009) proposed that water-extractable P (WEP) is a good method to determine the amount of P available for runoff or leaching. Kleinman et al. (2002) and Pote et al. (1996) determined that there was a strong correlation between the water-extractable soil P and dissolved reactive P concentrations in runoff. After recognizing that subsurface P loss can be a major contributor to the P load in agricultural watersheds (Williams et al., 2016; King et al., 2015; Kleinman et al., 2015a), Shober et al. (2017) found that incorporating soil WEP into current predictive models improved predictions for dissolved P loads in artificially drained systems. Paired with drainage water analysis, measuring the WEP of CAF soils at various topographic locations, depths, and years will provide vital information on the P loading potential in the CAF watershed.

Research Goals

The goal of this research study is to better understand phosphorus availability for off-site transport in a catchment at the Cook Agronomy Farm and to determine the processes responsible for surface and subsurface flow of phosphorus. To achieve this goal, three project objectives were completed:

Objective 1. Characterize phosphorus availability as a function of depth, time (1999-2015), and spatial variability throughout a drainage catchment at the CAF since the implementation of no-till farm management.

To accomplish objective one, we analyzed P leaching potential of the soils by the WEP method for archived soil samples from 1999, 2008, and 2015 at nine geo-referenced points (three at toe slope, three mid-slope, and three top-slope locations) and at three depths (0-10 cm, 20-30 cm, and a deep subsurface sample at ~100 cm).

Objective 2. To better understand how preferential flow pathways contribute to phosphorus movement through the soil profile and determine the conditions when macropores become "activated" and allow for subsurface flow.

To accomplish objective two, soil cores harvested from three locations at CAF to represent varying slope positions (toe slope, mid-slope, top slope) were subjected to simulated precipitation events as well as ponding conditions. Core leachate was analyzed for DRP during high- and low-intensity rainfall events. A ponded water experiment with a spiked solution of P and EC provided information on P movement through the intact soil cores. Dye solution was applied followed by excavation and image analysis to interpret flow pathways. Soil samples taken during core harvesting were analyzed for soil P availability as a function of depth.

Objective 3. Understand surface and subsurface flow that result in phosphorus loading into a nearby stream (Missouri Flat Creek) as a function of time and seasonal variability by comparing P species within the artificial drainage and surface runoff from CAF to Missouri Flat Creek, a stream system that receives its main source of flow from agricultural runoff (Figure 1.3).



FIGURE 1.3. A conceptual model of the overall watershed sampling strategy for phosphorus that is proposed at the Cook Agronomy Farm which includes hand samples (when flow permits) of the drain gauge lysimeter, artificial drain, and surface flume as well as in situ measurements in the stream (Missouri Flat Creek) that drains the area. Dotted lines refer to subsurface flow and solid lines refer to overland flow.

To accomplish objective three, water samples were collected from two automated water samplers, one that collects surface runoff located at the base of the desired drainage catchment and one that collects subsurface flow at the artificial drain outlet in the SW corner of CAF. All samples were analyzed for DRP and subsets of samples were analyzed for total P. The difference between the two concentrations allows for quantification of inorganic and organic P. Information on temperature, electrical conductivity, flow rate, and discharge is also available. An in-situ phosphate sensor was installed during the 2015/2016 water year approximately 160 meters downstream from the main artificial drain at the corner of Whelan Rd. and Gray Rd.; the sensor location collects surface and subsurface flow from several nearby agricultural fields, including CAF. Speciation results from the water discharged from the artificial drain, soil-water extracts, and an in-situ drain gauge will be compared to understand P movement dynamics. Pore-volume break through analysis from soil core flow experiments were done to estimate P loading potential of the 12-ha subcatchment.

MATERIALS & METHODS

Site Background and Description

The R. J. Cook Agronomy Farm is a 57-ha dryland agriculture research site located on the Palouse landscape, within the NWRR, is owned by Washington State University outside of Pullman, WA, and operated in collaboration with the USDA-Agricultural Research Service. The farm has been involved in several large interdisciplinary research projects and has recently been designated as a Long Term Agroecological Research (LTAR) site by the USDA. The farm has operated under continuous direct-seed practices since 1998 following a typical three-year annual grain production rotation. Extensive soil and crop sampling at 369 locations across the site provide the basis for detailed research on spatial patterns of crop nitrogen use efficiency and exploration of precision agriculture management strategies. The CAF research site is currently included as a primary experimental research site for two large USDA research projects: Regional Approaches to Climate Change (REACCH) and the Site-specific Climate Friendly Farming (SCF) projects.

From 1981 – 2010, average precipitation was 520 mm/year, with most occurring during the fall and winter months as a mixture of snow and rain (WRCC, 2017). An estimated 14% of the subsurface water losses occur through an artificial drain line (with an additional 5% loss to deep groundwater, 1% to surface runoff, and the remaining 80% to evapotranspiration (E. Brooks, unpublished data)). Water flow from the artificial drain line is measured using a 1-inch Parshall flume at the outlet of a 12-ha subcatchment within the CAF (Figures 1.2 & 1.4), which is an estimation since the exact location of the artificial drain system is unknown. Using precipitation data, Keller et al. (2008) determined that it takes an estimated 150 mm precipitation to initiate flow to the artificial drain. A 13-year study on N fluxes from the artificial drain water suggest about 24% of the total precipitation is drained via the artificial drainage system (Kelley et al., 2017). A second 3-inch Parshall flume to collect overland flow is located within the catchment (Figure 1.2), but flow was limited and only observed during a few heavy rainfall events during the two-year study period, thus overland flow to Missouri Flat Creek is minimal. Event based water samples collected using automated water samplers were collected at each of these locations over the last three years, and were analyzed for electrical conductivity, pH, and nitrate concentration. Weekly grab samples have been collected and analyzed for nitrate from the artificial drain since 2000 (Keller et al. 2008).

The soils within this site are Mollisols in the Palouse-Thatuna series (USDA, 1978), with a bedrock geology of Columbia River Basalt flows (McDonald and Busacca, 1992). Large spatial heterogeneity exists at the site due to varying terrain and soil properties, especially with soil organic carbon (SOC), which has been shown to vary five-fold (Huggins and Uberuaga, 2010). A restrictive argillic layer is intermittently present across the field approximately 1-m below the surface (Figure 1.4), resulting in subsurface hydrology that is complex (Bellmore et al., 2015). Hourly soil moisture measurements are collected every 0.3 m down to 1.5 m throughout the site using 5TM sensors from Decagon Devices.



Mapped Restrictive Soil Layers

FIGURE 1.4. This map, created by D. Uberuaga (USDA-ARS) shows the relative probability that a restrictive argillic soil horizon exists within the 1.5 m of the soil surface at the main 57 ha no-till CAF field. A value of 1 gives the greatest confidence that a layer exists and a value of zero indicates that the layer does not likely exist. All available georeferenced sampling points and the nine sample points chosen for this study are identified on the map. The dashed line refers to the 12-ha subcatchment delineation estimated by Keller et al. (2008).

Water-extractable P from Soil Analysis

Nine sample points were chosen from the existing long-term monitored locations at CAF to represent varying topographic locations (Figure 1.4), three at the top slope (16M, 17F, 10D), three mid-slope (14L, 15J, 9F), and three lower slope points (8I, 14H, 16H). Points were also chosen to reflect variability in the presence of a restrictive argillic horizon throughout the field (Figure 1.4). Each point was tested at three of the sampled depths (0-10⁺ cm, 20-30⁺ cm, and a deep sample based on availability and soil horizon), and three years (1999*, 2008⁺, and 2015)

* Surface soil samples from 2008 were collected from the bottom of an organic "Duff" layer to the 10-cm depth (D - 10 cm)

* Mid-range soil samples for 1999 were only available based on horizon and chosen to contain the desired depth

Water-extractable P (WEP) on the soil extracts were prepared using a 1:10 solid solution ratio using deionized water following the protocol of Davis et al. (2009). The samples were mixed on reciprocal shaker at about 90-100 oscillations/minute for one hour and then filtered through a 0.45 µm polyether sulfone (PES) membrane filter. Phosphorus in the soil extracts was measured using an inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometer (ICP-AES). WEP (mg/kg) concentrations were converted to area-based WEP content by multiplying the respective bulk density for each point and year to obtain kg P per ha per 10 cm soil thickness. Averages were taken for all nine points for each depth and year and extrapolated to the 12-ha drainage catchment at the CAF for temporal analysis. Analysis of the first 30 cm was done by combining the WEP contents from 0-10 cm, 20-30 cm, and the average of the two values (for an estimated 10-20 cm value) to obtain kg P per ha for 0-30 cm.

Statistical analyses on the soil WEP results were completed using R version 3.4.1. Analysis followed a repeated measures two-way Analysis of Variances (ANOVA) approach to treat each point as an independent sample. A Tukey's mean separation test was used as a post-hoc test to compare each depth subset (top, mid-point, and subsurface) and statistical inferences were based on a significance level of α = 0.05. Correlation matrices were also created using R version 3.4.1.

Soil Core Study

Three undisturbed soil cores (two feet long and 10-inches in diameter) were extracted from the main CAF field, one each at a toe-slope, mid-slope, and top slope location, attempting to capture the spatial variability present in the field.

Two experiments were performed on these cores: (1) a rainfall simulation with varying rates of rainfall to help determine macropore activation, and (2) a ponded water experiment with a salt and P-spiked solution to compare P transport and sorption behavior through each column. The rainfall simulator is a portable model designed to mimic the relatively small rain droplet size and low rainfall intensity of the Palouse. For more information on the design, development, and mechanical specifications see Ullman and Bodah, (2011). The first simulation experiment was done to mimic a heavy rainfall event with an average rainfall rate of about 17 mm/hr for approximately three and a half hours and final applied water depth of 45, 52, and 38 mm rain for cores one, two, and three, respectively. After the heavy rainfall event, the cores were allowed to drain overnight, and a low rainfall intensity event was simulated with an application rate of approximately 6 mm/hr for about five hours and 45 minutes, or until it was believed that steady-state flow was achieved, for final daily rainfall application depths of 37, 25, and 30 mm for each respective core. Leachate was continually collected during the rainfall and draining periods in acid-washed bottles. The drainage rate from soil cores was determine by bucket and stop watch. 50-mL grab samples were taken on day two and analyzed for P concentration.

To compare core drainage behavior, applied rain and cumulative drainage were converted to pore volumes (L_{PV}) defined as the depth of water held in a specific soil profile having a length (L) between full saturation or porosity (p) and wilting point moisture content (WP).

$$L_{PV} = L \times (p - WP)$$
 Equation (1)

Since all cores were extracted in late-summer after grain harvest, it was assumed that the moisture in the soil was behind held at wilting point. Soil moisture was measured from small, intact soil cores taken during extraction. The average moisture content during soil extraction was determined to be 12.6%.

A ponded water experiment was completed using three 75-L Mariotte bottle drums (Figure 1.5) containing a solution of deionized water spiked with NaCl to an electrical conductivity (EC) of approximately 1,500 μ S and orthophosphate to achieve a final concentration of 0.5 mg/L. The pH of

the ponding solution was 5.7. Leachate volume was monitored using three pressure sensors and EC was measured continually using EC probes until each core drained the Mariotte bottle or emittance of leachate EC nearly matched initial ponding solution concentration. 50-mL subsamples were taken in varying time intervals based on rate of drainage. The samples were analyzed for DRP and EC within 72 hours. Subsample fill-time and final volumes were used to calculate flow rate. We were never able to achieve steady-state ponded conditions on the top slope core as the rate of drainage was nearly equivalent to the rate at which the Mariotte bottle could apply water to the core.



FIGURE 1.5. Ponded water experiment set-up with 20-gallon Mariotte bottles, pressure sensors, and EC probes in each respective drainage bucket.

Soil Core Image Analysis

After the cores had dried, a dye solution containing 1% by weight solution of blue dye was applied to each soil core. The dye solution was allowed to infiltrate vertically and the soil was excavated in one to two-inch increments to reveal dyed soil cross-sections, which were measured and photographed. The ratio of blue-dyed pixels to undyed pixels in each photograph was analyzed using the image analysis packages available in ArcMap (version 10.4).

Water Collection and Analysis

An auto-sampler (ISCO, Model 3700 or 6712, Lincoln, NE) located at the main artificial drain line outlet at the south-east corner of the CAF was used for water sample collection and set to collect event-based samples based on water stage thresholds, or weekly in the absence of a change in flow height. The changes in water depth in the flume was measured using a pressure sensor (INW, modelPT12, Kirkland, WA). Water temperature and the electrical conductivity of the drainage water was measured using a CS547-A probe (Campbell Scientific, Logan, UT). Water samples were initially analyzed for dissolved reactive phosphorus (DRP) by the colorimetric molybdate blue method (Pote & Daniel, 2009) with intermittent blank and quality check samples. Total DRP loads for each water year were determined using the LOADEST program (Version: MOD48) software available from the United States Geological Survey (USGS:

https://water.usgs.gov/software/loadest). Total P was measured on 40 samples from 2016/2017 water year (Oct 2016 – June 2017) using persulfate oxidation method described in Pote, Daniel, & DeLuane, 2009 or by persulfate digestion at the Analytical Science Laboratory on the University of Idaho campus. An in-situ passive capillary drain gauge lysimeter (Decagon Devices) located upslope, northeast from the artificial drain outlet (Figure 1.2) was also sampled when water was present. A second ISCO water sampler was available on the no-till side of CAF to collect surface runoff at the base of the main drainage. However, mechanical issues paired with overall lack of flow to this specific device resulted in only four samples collected from the two years of this study.

During the 2016 spring runoff season, a HydroCycle-PO₄ sensor manufactured by Sea-Bird Scientific was deployed in Missouri Flat Creek from April 13th to April 29th, adjacent to Whelan Rd. (Figure 1.3) and approximately 600 feet west of the CAF artificial drain outlet. For the 2017 spring season, the HydroCycle-PO₄ sensor was installed directly at the artificial drain outlet. The sensor was set to sample at 6-hour intervals for both years. Grab samples that were laboratory tested were compared with sensor readings.

RESULTS

Water-extractable P at the CAF

WEP values for the soil samples from the nine geo-referenced points from the CAF were highly variable (Figure 1.6 and Table 1.1). In 2008, WEP increased in the surface soil samples at seven of the nine points as compared to 1999. A means separation test determined that the increase in the surface layer was significant (α = 0.05) from 1999 to 2008 (p= 0.001) followed by a significant decrease (p< 0.001) from 2008 to 2015, but the overall change from 1999 to 2015 was not significant (p= 0.643). Year 2008 of the water-extractable P (WEP) data was somewhat of an anomaly for the surface soil. Seven out of the nine soil points show a large increase in WEP concentrations in the first 10 cm. From 1998 to 2009, a Great Plains no-till, double-disk drill with a leading fluted coulter to deep-band apply liquid fertilizer (including N, P, S) was used at the CAF. This drill was low disturbance, creating a build-up of a mulch (or also referred to as a "duff" layer), consisting of partially decomposed organic material. After harvest in 2009, site managers began to use another type of no-till drill, a Horsch Drill with Anderson hoe-type openers, that creates much more mixing of the surface layer and the excess mulch disappeared (Huggins, D. Personal communication. 2017, 13 October.). The increase in surface WEP in 2008 followed by a decrease in 2015 is most likely due to the build-up of this organic layer that was combated with a change in drill type. The increase in WEP for several points in 2008 is less noticeable when the WEP is converted to an area basis (Figure 1.7) because of the decreased bulk density, which likely occurred as a result of increased organic matter (Saini, 1966). The management change from 1999 to 2008 also led to slight behavioral differences for the mid-depth samples (mean increased) and to the subsurface (mean decreased), but these changes were not significant. A significant increase occurred in the subsurface from 2008 to 2015 (p= 0.024). Overall, from 1999 to 2015, WEP concentration in the surface soil increased in five of the nine points (17F, 8I, 15J, 14L, and 16M), and decreased in the other four points (10D, 9F, 14H, 16H). In the subsurface, only two points (14H and 14L) showed a

decrease in WEP from 1999 to 2015, with the other seven having increased concentrations in the 16 year time-frame.



FIGURE 1.6. Water-extractable P (WEP) results for the nine sample points at three depths for 1999, 2008, and 2015 sample years. Surface soils for 2008 were sampled from end of duff layer to 10 cm (D-10). Mid-depth samples for 1999 vary based on horizon and were selected to capture desired depth.



FIGURE 1.7. Soil WEP content (kg P/ha⁻¹ per 10 cm) based on bulk density data for the nine sample points at three depths for 1999, 2008, 2015. Surface soils for 2008 were sampled from end of duff layer to 10 cm (D-10). Mid-depth samples for 1999 vary based on horizon and were selected to capture desired depth.

There was clear indication of redistribution of WEP from the surface soil to the deepest soil layer from 1999 to 2015 (Table 1.1 and Figure 1.8). Comparing average WEP contents from 1999 to 2015 (Table 1.1 and Figure 1.8), the average decreased in the surface layer, and increased in both subsurface depth samples. A means separation test comparison for top, mid-depth, and subsurface from 1999 to 2015 showed that the average WEP content increase in the subsurface was significant (p=0.049), whereas the decrease for 0-10 cm and increase for 20-30 cm sample depths were not significant (p= 0.128 and p=0.709, respectively). Standard deviations show a large spatial variability between sample points, so a repeated measures statistical analysis was used to treat each point as an individual sample for multiple observations, or years. This approach disregards landscape variation to analyze temporal change with greater precision (Ott & Longnecker, 2010).

Year	Depth (cm)	WEP average	st dev	WEP content	st dev
		(mg/kg)		(kg/ha per 10 cm)	
1999	0-10	6.300 (2.582 - 10.490)	3.013	8.06 (3.21 - 14.05)	3.78
	20-30*	2.979 (0.898 - 7.903)	2.231	3.84 (1.28 - 10.58)	2.91
	B-horizon**	0.906 (0.337 - 1.449)	0.383	1.35 (0.50- 2.12)	0.55
2008	D-10*	8.240 (5.031 - 10.385)	1.751	7.48 (5.21 - 9.85)	1.70
	20-30	3.522 (1.110 - 6.911)	1.879	4.56 (1.58 - 9.25)	2.39
	B-horizon	0.872 (0.283 - 1.912)	0.543	1.30 (0.42- 2.79)	0.78
2015	0-10	5.809 (3.811 - 8.426)	1.715	6.68 (4.45 - 9.87)	1.97
	20-30	3.435 (1.041 - 8.014)	2.080	4.31 (1.54 - 8.70)	2.26
	B-horizon	1.137 (0.482 - 1.569)	0.350	1.69 (0.72- 2.42)	0.50

TABLE 1.1. WEP (mg/kg) and soil WEP content (kg P/ha) averages of all nine points across the 12-ha drainage catchment for 1999, 2008, and 2015.

*20-30 cm incremental samples were unavailable for 1999 so a horizon sample capturing desired depth was used **Depth and thickness vary by point but remain constant for each year

* Surface soils sampled from end of duff layer to 10 cm



FIGURE 1.8. WEP (mg/kg) and WEP content (kg/ha⁻¹· 10 cm⁻¹) averages with standard deviation for the nine CAF soil points for 1999, 2008, and 2015. Values located in Table 1.1. Letters refer to significant differences (α = 0.05) using a means separation test and a repeated measures statistical approach.

Non-DRP concentration was determined as the difference between Total P and DRP. The percentage of WEP that is DRP ranged from 19% to 86% (Figure 1.9). Average percentage of total WEP that is DRP in the surface, mid-layer, and subsurface, are 62%, 42%, and 53%, respectively. This suggests that 38 to 58% of the water extractable P is present as a species other than DRP (i.e. orthophosphate). These other P species could be colloidal P or organic P.



FIGURE 1.9. DRP and non-DRP results from the total WEP concentration for the 2015 sample year for the nine points at the three depths.

Macropore Network and Preferential Flow Pathways

The three large soil cores had very different hydraulic conductivities (Figure 1.10). The toe slope core took over 12 hours to drain the 75 L of ponding solution compared to the top slope core, which took less than three, resulting in a saturated hydraulic conductivity (K_{sat}) of at least eight times that of the toe slope.



FIGURE 1.10. The cumulative drainage for each core and the resulting saturated hydraulic conductivity (K_{sat}) achieved under ponded conditions.

*Ponded conditions were never fully reached on the top slope core so this is likely an underestimation

Drainage results from the simulated high-intensity rainfall event (Figure 1.11) shows similar response rates for the toe and mid-slope cores, but a faster flow rate from the top slope core. The top slope core began draining very shortly after water application began suggesting macropore flow. The response to low-intensity rainfall event was very similar for all three cores suggesting the preferential flow may be dependent upon rainfall intensity. During the low intensity events, all the cores began draining before one pore volume was applied which can likely be attributed to the fact that the cores were still very wet from the high-intensity rainfall experiment which occurred on the proceeding day.



FIGURE 1.11. Cumulative drainage in mm for each core during the high-intensity rainfall event (~17 mm/hr) and the low-intensity event (~6 mm/hr).

The time-lapse results of the high-intensity rainfall event (Figure 1.12) shows the top slope core responded almost immediately after rainfall was initiated. Outflow from the core also declined the fastest after rainfall was terminated. The mid-slope and toe slope cores behaved similarly to each other.



FIGURE 1.12. A time-lapse response of the outflow rate for each core during the high-intensity simulated rainfall event (~17 mm/hr). Rainfall was initiated at 9:53 and stopped at 15:31, indicated by the vertical dashed line.

Based on the downward progression of blue dye solution in the cores, all three soil cores exhibit preferential flow path networks. The blue dye also indicated that there is some degree of tortuosity in the preferential flow paths (Figure 1.13). At several depths below the soil surface the percentage of the soil cross-sectional area dyed blue increased with depth rather than decreased. This increased lateral dispersion of blue dye occurred between 5 and 22 cm below the soil surface in every core, however it was most prominent in the top and mid-slope cores (indicated by solid vertical arrows in Figure 1.13). An example of this is shown for the top slope core in Figure 1.14.



FIGURE 1.13. Image analysis results using ArcMap for each core showing the downward progression of dyed soil to undyed, bulk soil. Arrows show sharp contrasts between undyed soil above to dyed soil below.



FIGURES 1.14. Cross-sectional dyed core pictures at depths of 4.8 (picture A) and 8.3 cm (picture B) with approximated dyed areas of 72% (A) and 90% (B).

Phosphorus Response to Macropore Flow

The soil WEP concentrations taken from the excavated pit at the top slope core site (Figure 1.15 & Table 1.2) were less than one third the soil WEP concentrations in the other two cores. The toe and mid-slope cores had similar WEP concentrations that were greater than 2015 WEP concentrations measured from the nine points within the CAF subcatchment. Mid-depth (20-30 cm) values are also above the subcatchment mean of 3.44 mg/kg. In contrast, surface and mid-range depth soil WEP concentrations at the top slope location are lower than any of the nine field points. The subsurface WEP concentrations are greater than only one point (16M, 0.482 mg/kg).



FIGURES 1.15. WEP (mg/kg) and WEP content (kg P/ha per 10 cm) results for the three soil cores from soil samples taken during extraction at the three incremental depths.

TABLE 1.2. Soil core properties including estimated bulk densities,	porosities, water-extractable P, and water-
extractable P contents from soil samples taken during extraction.	

Slope Position	Soil Type	Average Bulk Density (g/cm ³)	Average Porosity (%)	Depth (cm)	WEP (mg/kg)	WEP content (kg P/ ha· 10 cm)
Тое	Thatuna			0-10	9.034	10.14
	Silt Loam	1.26	52.6	20-30	4.448	5.92
				Core bottom	2.717	3.57
Middle	Palouse Silt			0-10	9.088	10.87
	Loam	1.23	53.5	20-30	5.412	6.54
				Core bottom	2.151	2.78
Тор	Palouse Silt			0-10	2.157	2.40
	Loam	1.29	51.2	20-30	0.914	1.27
	(eroded)			Core bottom	0.555	0.76
Increased DRP in core leachate during rainfall simulation for the toe and mid-slope cores indicate a net loss of phosphorus from the soil cores, however the DRP concentration in the leachate from the top slope core was less than the DRP in the water added to the core (the applied building water had a DRP concentration of 0.015 mg/L) suggesting net adsorption of phosphorus (Figure 1.16). The largest pulse of P was observed in the toe slope core during the high-intensity rainfall event. A similar, smaller pulse was observed in the mid-slope core. The low-intensity event yielded small DRP flushes from the toe and mid-slope cores. The toe slope showed the greatest DRP fluctuations from the change in rainfall intensities.



FIGURE 1.16. DRP concentrations (mg/L) in the leachate during simulated rainfall experiments. The dotted line marked "BW" refers to the DRP of the applied building water (0.015 mg/L). Sharp drop offs occurring at ~2.8 pore volumes for the toe slope and ~2.6 pore volumes for the mid-slope indicate the overnight break between high and low-intensity rainfall events.

All three cores exhibited strong P adsorption characteristics when the 0.5 mg/L ortho-P solution water was applied to each of the soil cores in the ponded water experiment. By the end of each of the ponded experiments, the EC in the leachate increased to nearly the EC of the applied water indicating that the pore water in the cores had been completely flushed. However, the DRP concentration in the leachate of all three cores never exceeded 10% of the amount that was applied (Figure 1.17). The top slope core showed the most P adsorption potential, with leachate

values barely above the minimum detection limit (0.004 mg/L), and adsorbing more than 95% of the P from the influent solution.



FIGURES 1.17. Percentage of the 0.5 mg/L DRP and 1500 μ S EC from the ponding solution that was emitted over time as the 75-L Mariotte bottle drained through each core.

Artificial Drainage Water and Stream Dynamics

The hydrograph for the 2015/2016 water year (Figure 1.18) shows that initial artificial drain flows, while providing minimal flow compared to the high flows of late winter and early spring, can transmit water with concentrations above the recommended TMDL limits. DRP concentrations spike during high flow events and exhibited a decrease in concentration over time during the spring

runoff season. The majority of water samples have DRP concentrations above 0.05 mg/L. Concentrations plotted against discharge (Figure 1.19) show that the artificial drain behaves chemostatically; i.e., concentrations remain constant as discharge changes. This is represented by a log-log slope near zero, whereas a slope of -1 would indicate a dilution trend of fixed weathering fluxes (Godsey et al., 2009).



FIGURE 1.18. DRP results for the 2015/16 water year (WY) for the artificial drain and drain gauge at the CAF with artificial drainage flow rate in liters per second (L/s). The dashed line refers to the local TMDL for the Palouse River Subbasin (2005) and the Palouse River Subbasin (South Fork, 2007)(IDEQ, 2005, 2007).



FIGURE 1.19. Log-log plot of DRP concentration vs. discharge at the CAF artificial drain for the 2015/16 WY with trendline equation and R-squared value.

Initial flush of water in the second year (Figure 1.20) had some of the highest DRP concentrations. The concentrations of DRP in this initial flush were comparable to the previous year (about 0.15 mg/L). The 2016/2017 season was much wetter than the 2015/2016 which resulted in increased flows however both years exhibited similar trends with the majority of discharge having DRP concentrations above 0.05 mg/L. Again, Figure 1.21 shows that the artificial drain behaves mostly chemostatically for DRP but more samples deviate from this trend. A subset of the samples analyzed for total P (Figure 1.22) also shows chemostatic behavior for TP during the second year with a log-log slope near zero.



FIGURE 1.20. DRP results for the 2016/2017 water year for the artificial drain and drain gauge at the CAF with artificial drainage flow rate in liters per second. The dashed line refers to the local TMDL for the Palouse River Subbasin (2005) and the Palouse River Subbasin (South Fork, 2007)(IDEQ, 2005, 2007).



FIGURE 1.21. Log-log plot of DRP concentration vs. discharge at the CAF artificial drain for the 2016/17 WY with trendline equation and R-squared value.



FIGURE 1.22. Log-log plot of total P concentration vs. discharge at the CAF artificial drain for a subset of the 2016/17 WY samples with trendline equation and R-squared value. Data supplied in Table 4.3 (Appendix).

Sample date	DRP (mg/L)		
1/17/2016	0.53		
1/20/2016	0.39		
2/14/2017	0.36		
3/10/2017	0.33		

TABLE 1.3. Surface runoff DRP results in mg/L for both sample years.

Only four surface runoff samples, two from each water year, were collected during this study due to lack of flow and equipment error (Table 1.3). All samples are above the local TMDL recommendation of 0.10 mg/L.

Stream results during phosphate sensor deployment (Figure 1.23) show that DRP stream flow concentrations were similar to the DRP concentrations in the artificial drainage during the late spring runoff period. Diurnal fluctuations are evident in our data. Vandecar et al. (2009) noticed similar diurnal P fluctuations in wet tropical soils with decreasing bioavailable P occurring from 10:00 AM to 12:00 PM, which they attributed to biologic factors, such as microbial activity and plant respiration, that vary based on soil moisture, soil temperature, solar radiation, and other related factors. The lowest DRP concentrations in a 24-hr period noticed within Missouri Flat Creek typically occurred at the constant sampling time of 7:30 AM which could be due to a travel lag effect from the CAF since Vandecar et al. (2009) analyzed soil P directly and not stream dynamics.



FIGURE 1.23. Phosphate sensor and lab analyzed sample DRP results for Missouri Flat Creek compared with lab analyzed artificial drain grab samples within the same time-frame.

In general, the water discharge from the artificial drain is composed primarily of dissolved reactive phosphorus (87% DRP) whereas the leachate from the drain gauge is largely non-dissolved reactive phosphorus (10% DRP), see Figure 1.24.



FIGURE 1.24. Speciation results for a subset of the artificial drain and drain gauge well samples during the 2016/17 season. Dates and concentrations located in Table 4.3 (Appendix). Diamond is the mean and the whiskers represent upper and lower quartiles.

DISCUSSION

Soil Phosphorus Dynamics

Water extractable soil P at the CAF has a highly variable spatial distribution, with results varying an order of a magnitude across the 12-ha drainage catchment. This agrees with the large surface spatial variability in acetate-extractable P previously observed at the CAF by Koenig (2007). Our data suggests that this spatial variability also exists at subsurface depths. Higher organic matter in a soil decreases bulk density (Saini, 1966). The lowest surface sample bulk density occurred in 2008, which corresponded it increased organic matter. The WEP spikes in 2008 may be from organically-bound soluble P species, which in turn led to an increase in the 2008 WEP concentration averages (Table 1.1) and combined WEP contents (Table 1.4). Relative crop yields (Figure 1.25) were also low for five of the nine points in 2008 which could have led to more soluble P species in the soil that weren't utilized by crops.

The overall field-scale trend is a loss in WEP content from 1999 to 2015 (Table 1.4). This does not necessarily equate to less P within the soil, but less soluble P species available for transport. Field average soil WEP (Table 1.1) and WEP content (Table 1.4) show an overall decrease in first 10 cm from 1999 to 2015 but an increase at 20-30 cm and subsurface over this time, suggesting a redistribution of water-extractable P species to the deeper soil horizons. Statistical analysis suggests that the subsurface has a unique response compared to the top 30 cm over this time period. The subsurface also experienced a slight increase in pH as opposed to the 0-10 cm and 20-30 cm depths which saw decreases from 1999 to 2015. Since P typically remains at the surface with little subsurface movement (Shah et al., 1975; Sims et al, 1998), a greater hydraulic connection to the deeper soil horizons from increased preferential flow pathways from no-till management could be facilitating the increase in WEP content at depth.

TABLE 1.4. Average WEP contents (kg/ha^{-1.} 10 cm⁻¹) of the three incremental depths for each of the nine sampled points for 1999, 2008, and 2015 with overall average WEP contents (kg/ha^{-1.} 10 cm⁻¹) by each sample depth. The total (kg WEP for the 12-ha catchment) for each year was calculated from the overall average WEP content of all nine points multiplied by the average maximum sampled depth (119 cm) and the estimated area of the drainage catchment (12-ha).

	Average WEP contents (kg/ha ⁻¹ · 10 cm ⁻¹)				
				± 1999 to	
Sample point	1999	2008	2015	2015	
10D	5.08	4.68	4.51	-0.58	
9F	4.94	5.66	5.27	+0.33	
17F	4.73	4.49	4.60	-0.12	
14H	6.58	6.10	5.24	-1.34	
16H	8.83	6.50	6.14	-2.69	
81	2.51	3.95	3.92	+1.41	
15J	2.75	3.16	3.12	+0.37	
14L	2.56	2.94	2.73	+0.16	
16M	1.78	2.52	2.52	+0.74	
0-10 cm	8.06	7.48	6.68	-1.38	
20-30 cm	3.84	4.56	4.31	0.47	
B-horizon	1.35	1.30	1.69	0.34	
Total (kg WEP)	630.88	634.75	603.68	-27.21	

Four of the nine points show a decrease in WEP content from 1999 to 2015 (Table 1.4). Interestingly, the four of the five points that show an increase also have the lowest WEP content values. These four points show an increase in relative crop yield (Figure 1.25), which was also experienced by 10D and 17F despite a decrease in WEP contents. In fact, no relationship was found between relative crop yield and combined WEP contents (Figure 1.26) for the nine points for 2015 (R^2 = 0.007).



FIGURE 1.25. Relative crop yields for each of the nine CAF points for 1999, 2008, and 2015 as calculated by the USDA-ARS team. Previous CAF management divided the field into "strips" with each strip having a different history of crop rotation, fertilization rates, etc. Relative yield was calculated by normalizing the mean yield of a given crop collected from a given strip (Carlson, B. Personal communication. 2017, 17 November.).



FIGURE 1.26. The relationship between combined WEP contents (Table 1.3) and relative crop yields (calculated by the USDA-ARS team) for each of the nine CAF points for 1999, 2008, and 2015.

Sample 8I shows the most significant increase in WEP content from 1999 to 2015, which did not contribute to an increase in relative crop yield (Figure 1.25). This point was planted as an alfalfa strip in past years. Alfalfa is a relatively higher phosphorus consumer compared to other crops grown in the area (e.g. wheat, chickpeas, canola)(NRCS, 2017), which could have led to the soil becoming depleted in P, allowing less for transport, resulting in a lower WEP value. 8I experienced the largest pH change (Table 1.5), dropping from 6.61 to 4.78 and 7.51 to 6.36 from 1999 to 2015 for the 0-10 cm and 20-30 cm depths, respectively. An increase in WEP for 8I agrees with our data, which show a negative correlation between pH and WEP values (Figure 1.27). Wang (2011) also found increasing P sorption with increasing pH values around our observed soil pH range. This is consistent with Zamuner et al. (2008), who found labile inorganic P negatively correlated to pH, but they also found that the no-till fields had significantly lower pH at the surface when compared to conventional tillage. They also observed a strong correlation between labile inorganic P with organic carbon, the latter which was significantly larger in the first 10 cm compared to conventional tillage. From available archived data (22/27 sampling points), only 6 samples show a decreasing organic carbon content, 4 of which were subsurface depths. As the organic carbon content is likely to increase at the CAF under no-till management (Unger and Huggins, 2014), this would theoretically lead to an increase in more soluble P species (Zamuner et al., 2008; Tiecher et al., 2012), which is contradictory to our observed overall loss in WEP content at the sampled sites. Correlations between WEP values show strong relationships with total percent carbon (Figure 1.28) and total percent nitrogen (Figure 1.29), with an increasing R-squared value from 1999 to 2015 for both.

WEP results have good correlations with several landscape attributes (Figure 1.30) with the best positive correlations occurring between soil nitrogen and carbon as well as upslope flow accumulation. Good reverse correlations were found between annual solar radiation, plan curvature, and soil depth (Figure 1.30). The occurrence of an argillic layer also seemed to be an influencing factor (Figure 1.4). The four points (14L, 15J, 16M, and 9F) that lack an argillic layer have an increase in total WEP contents from 1999 to 2015, suggesting that the better drained soils are becoming less depleted in soil P and have greater P adsorbing potential, increasing the amount of WEP they can contribute to solution.



FIGURE 1.27. WEP and pH correlations for 1999, 2008, and 2015 with each respective R² value.



FIGURE 1.28. WEP and total carbon (%) correlations for 1999 (27/27 points) and 2015 (22/27 points) with each respective R² value. Year 2008 was omitted due to lack of data.



FIGURE 1.29. WEP and total nitrogen (%) correlations for 1999 (27/27 points) and 2015 (22/27 points) with each respective R^2 value. Year 2008 was omitted due to lack of data.

				1999		2008		2015	
sample	soil	sample	рН	%Nitrogen*	%Carbon*	рН	рН	%Nitrogen*	%Carbon*
name	type	depth							
10D		0-10	5.16	0.16	2.26	4.98	5.12	N/A	N/A
	Thatuna	20-30	6.41	0.11	1.09	6.25	5.86	0.139	1.553
		75-133	7.01	0.04	0.33	6.64	7.23	N/A	N/A
9F		0-10	5.20	0.18	2.75	4.64	5.44	0.156	1.843
	Staley	20-30	5.71	0.10	1.02	5.97	6.24	0.195	2.445
		94-107	6.20	0.04	0.39	6.64	7.02	0.043	0.323
17F		0-10	5.40	0.16	2.40	5.25	5.18	0.214	2.638
	Palouse	20-30	6.02	0.10	1.25	6.20	5.83	0.146	1.602
		86-114	6.43	0.05	0.36	6.33	7.00	0.112	0.427
14H		0-10	5.19	0.16	2.15	5.45	4.53	0.187	2.284
	Palouse	20-30	6.09	0.12	1.64	6.43	5.78	0.150	1.796
		89-112	6.74	0.05	0.58	6.53	6.86	0.059	0.724
16H		0-10	4.85	0.16	2.23	5.09	4.93	0.204	2.346
	Thatuna	20-30	5.65	0.14	1.89	5.99	5.81	0.146	1.749
		75-112	6.73	0.07	0.68	6.23	6.80	0.048	0.617
81		0-10	6.61	0.14	1.68	4.85	4.78	0.173	2.195
	Thatuna	20-30	7.51	0.02	0.28	5.86	6.36	0.120	1.343
		95-120	6.95	0.03	0.22	6.98	7.38	N/A	N/A
15J		0-10	4.73	0.15	1.80	5.23	4.63	0.175	2.153
	Staley	20-30	6.18	0.08	0.90	6.31	6.15	N/A	N/A
		77-118	7.74	0.05	1.26	7.77	7.63	N/A	N/A
14L		0-10	5.30	0.10	1.35	4.73	5.25	0.137	1.659
	Staley	20-30	6.15	0.04	0.49	6.75	5.70	0.082	0.796
		89-128	7.78	0.03	0.34	8.62	7.21	0.030	0.226
16M		0-10	4.74	0.10	1.52	4.67	5.02	0.142	1.598
	Palouse	20-30	6.09	0.05	0.49	6.68	6.18	0.064	0.545
		96-123	6.60	0.02	0.31	6.65	6.90	0.034	0.236

TABLE 1.5. Various soil properties for the nine sample points at the CAF for 1999, 2008, and 2015.

*Measured on a Costech Elemental Combustion System 4010 elemental analyzer by the Dept. of Crop and Soil Sciences at Washington State University



WEP correlations



41

Macropore Network and Preferential Flow Pathways

The saturated hydraulic conductivity (K_s) results (Figure 1.10) of the three cores confirm findings by Brooks et al. (2004) that conductivities of the soils in this region can vary greatly from the reported values from the Soil Survey (NRCS, 2017), especially at a hillslope scale. Only the toe slope core with a K_s of 0.7 m/day was similar to the Soil Survey's reported values ranging from 0.4 to 0.8 m/day for soils in the area. The mid-slope (3.3 m/day) and top slope (at least 5.7 m/day) are at least four times greater than the reported K_s values. All three extracted cores from the CAF contained visible macropores that led to varying degrees of preferential flow as observed during simulated rainfall, ponded solution, and dye experiments. Drainage flow started almost instantaneous after a simulated heavy rainfall event (\sim 17 mm/hr) for the top slope core, which had the highest K_s of the three. Drainage for the mid-slope and toe slope cores were similar and required more rainfall to initialize flow. When the high intensity event was stopped, flow rate from the top slope core decreased rapidly, which was less obvious for the other cores (Figure 1.12). This trend was not observed during the low-intensity event (~ 6 mm/hr) and all three cores had similar drainage when normalized by applied pore volumes (Figure 1.11). These findings suggest that preferential flow may be linked to rainfall rate as there was a difference in hydrologic response of the cores for the different simulated rainfall rates.

Image analysis of the dye tracer in the cores revealed that preferential flow paths exist, however there appears to be near surface restrictive layers that facilitate lateral redistribution of water and increased tortuosity (Figure 1.13). In many cores, within the top 20 cm, the percentage of dyed soil increased with depth (Figure 1.14). Plowing can cause a layer of compacted soil (plow pan)to develop at approximately 20 cm (SARE, 2012). We hypothesize that the plow pan acts as an impeding soil layer, creating lateral movement of soil water until an active flow path is found and water is allowed to continue subsurface infiltration. After this depth, flow was limited almost exclusively to pipe flow; however, not all observed macropores were hydraulically active (Figure 1.31).



FIGURE 1.31. Cross-sectional dyed core pictures at depths of $11\frac{3}{8}$ and $14\frac{1}{2}$ inch with estimated dyed areas of 30% and 4%, respectively.

Phosphorus Response to Macropore Flow

An initial pulse of P was observed from the toe slope and mid-slope cores after a simulated heavy rainfall event, which mimicked the behavior that was observed at the artificial drain for the CAF field during high flow events. However, despite having clear preferential flow the top slope did not exhibit any preferential transport of phosphorus. Interestingly, the top slope core showed the greatest potential in adsorbing P from solution even to the point of acting as a net sink for phosphorus transport. During rainfall simulation experiments, even with drainage starting almost instantaneously after rainfall was initiated and an input of 0.015 mg/L DRP from the building water, DRP concentrations of the leachate remained near the minimum detection limit (0.004 mg/L). The lack of P in the leachate can be partial explained by the low WEP in the soil profile at this upslope location. The WEP in the soil at this location was less than one-quarter of WEP at the other sample locations in the field and similar in magnitude to the deeper subsoil layers. This is in contrast to the toe and mid-slope cores which had relatively high soil WEP concentrations compared with the other sample locations in the field. It has been suggested that soluble P leaching is controlled by

convective-dispersive transport processes, where the concentration of P in solution is inversely related to P adsorption in soil, requiring more flow volume to leach P from soils with higher adsorption potential (Shah et al., 1975). Using this approach, since the top slope core had an initially low WEP content, and thus less soluble-P species to contribute to solution, it's possible we did not simulate rainfall for a long enough period for noticeable P desorption to take place. Ponded water experiments took place after rainfall simulation so it's also possible we had already flushed the most available dissolved P species and created a system that was lacking in P which would more readily adsorb P from solution. Moreover, P desorption kinetics can vary greatly between soil types (Freese et al., 1995; Grant and Heaney, 1997). A similar study by Akhtar et al. (2003) found that preferential flow violated the typical convective-dispersive fluid transport processes during simulated rainfall events and instead caused instantaneous DRP spikes in the leachate. However, this study used simulated rainfall with 10 mg/L ortho-P and noticed an initial response of 4 mg/L in leachate due to preferential flow. Our simulated rainwater had a concentration of only 0.015 mg/L, so the maximum 40% emittance seen by Akhtar et al. (2003) would yield concentrations below the minimum detection level in our study.

In the ponded experiment, leachate DRP concentrations never exceeded 0.006 mg/L for the top slope core, even with the addition of 0.50 mg/L ortho-P spiked solution. An EC of 1,449 µS in the leachate was close to the influent EC $(1,500 \,\mu\text{S})$, indicating that leachate could not have been solely derived of initial pore water. These findings suggest that even with the highest degree of preferential flow and the ability to transmit water at a rapid pace through the profile, the soil at this location has a large ability to sorb P from solution at a rapid rate. Since we did not measure TP during core experiments, and with a relatively low solution pH used in the ponding experiment, conclusions made from flow experiments may carry uncertainty. However, similar results have been seen throughout the literature with McDowell and Sharpley (2003) finding that soils with low initial P contributed very little to solution. Since our top slope core had the lowest overall WEP of any soil in our study, and we had already subjected this core to rainfall simulation, it is possible we stripped all P species readily available for leaching, depleting available P. Akhtar et al. (2003) found that the cores with the highest preferential flow also had the highest adsorption coefficient. However, this did not inhibit P breakthrough, which they saw in all cores during their ponded flow experiment with some degree of preferential flow in all. Recovery of DRP in leachate in our study was less than 10% for all three soil cores (Figure 1.17), with barely noticeable P breakthrough. Lateral dispersion exhibited in the dye experiments (Figure 1.13) may have allowed for increased

contact with the soil to facilitate the necessary adsorption required to eliminate any peak P response in the leachate. Lack of P breakthrough may also be a function of slow P movement (Shah et al., 1975; Sims et al., 1998) and relatively low P in the ponding solution compared to that of Akhtar et al. (2003).

Artificial Drainage Water Results and Watershed Dynamics

Overland flow during the time period of this study only occurred at a few events, and therefore, even though samples had elevated concentrations of DRP (Table 1.3) in relation to the artificial drain, the surface runoff is not a major contributor to P loading. It has been estimated that surface runoff comprises only 1% of the total water mass balance leaving the CAF compared to the 14% (E. Brooks, unpublished data) to 24% (Kelley et al., 2017) loss to subsurface artificial drainage. Even though surface runoff most likely only poses a threat to the nearby stream for a short duration of the runoff season, typically if the soil is frozen and/or conditions promoted large amounts of overland flow, immediate action should be taken to prevent this water rich in particulate and dissolved P varieties from entering the streams.

The artificial drain discharge only exceeded nearby watershed TMDLs (0.1 mg/L TP) for short intervals throughout both seasons. But the overwhelming majority of artificial drain DRP was above 0.05 mg/L, especially during the 2016/2017 runoff season, which was an unseasonably wet year for the area. With constant seasonal flows, and a direct pathway for dissolved P to enter the Missouri Flat Creek, the amount of P lost can be substantial. Using the LOADEST program (https://water.usgs.gov/software/loadest/), we estimate the DRP load at 1.06 kg P (0.09 kg/ha) and 1.80 kg P (0.15 kg/ha) for the 2015/16 and 2016/17 runoff seasons, respectively, for the estimated 12-ha drainage catchment at the CAF. This DRP loading rate is less than loading rate observed from 8-years of artificial drainage data for the Upper Big Walnut Creek watershed in Ohio, USA (King et al., 2015) where DRP loads ranged from 0.22 to 0.69 kg/ha (mean of 0.39 kg/ha). However, our observed DRP load is greater than that found by Smith et al. (2015) who reported a median artificial drain soluble P load of 0.03 kg/ha for four artificially drained fields over a 6-year period in the St. Joseph River watershed located in Indiana, USA.

Using the two-year average P load for the subcatchment of 1.43 kg P (0.12 kg P/ha) would result in an estimated 6.8 kg P lost in the form of subsurface drainage from the entire 57-ha field.

An estimated 24% of the annual average precipitation (we used the 29-year average, 520 mm (WRCC, 2017)) is drained by the artificial drain (Kelley et al., 2017) each year, which equates to about 125 mm transported to the artificial drain. A more conservative subsurface water loss number of 14% of the annual CAF water budget from Brooks (unpublished data) would suggest only about 73 mm of precipitation is transported by the artificial drain. Our cores received an average of 143 mm of precipitation and drained an average of 85 mm during simulated rainfall events, which would be similar to an entire year worth of artificial drainage. We did notice initial DRP spikes in the toe and mid-slope cores, which is similar to what is observed in the artificial drain discharge.

Although the P transport observed in the artificial drain exhibits clear preferential behavior, the ponded core experiments suggest that preferential transport of ortho-P is minimal. The average distance of about 120 cm to the artificial drain from the surface (Shults, unpublished, 2017) equates to about 2.1 pore volumes of water. During the ponded experiment we drained our cores an average of 7.1 pore volumes, or about 3.5x the pore volumes experienced in a typical year at the artificial drain line. This suggests the artificial drain line would experience even less transport of P than observed in the soil core experiment. However, the export of P from the artificial drain line is greater than predicted from the core experiment, suggesting a major disconnect in our P loading knowledge. Despite applying more water to a soil core than would be experienced by soils at CAF in more than three years, less than 10% of DRP was recovered in leachate as observed from the artificial drain line. This is compared to the phosphorus concentration in the artificial drain water that can be well above the recommended 0.1 mg/L TP TMDL, especially at the beginning of the runoff season. This suggests that soils at this site have the ability to sorb P from solution at a rapid rate and that there are likely more localized sources of phosphorus within the field that can contribute preferential flow to the artificial drain. These sources will likely have large soil WEP potentially in organic rich environments. Stream results show little dilution occurring at the end of the runoff season as multiple sources of flow enter Missouri Flat Creek, but it did not exceed the nearby TMDL during the monitored timeframe. However, only DRP was measured in stream water and the local TMDL represents the suggested limit for TP.

An initial high concentration of DRP at the beginning of artificial drain flow with the first winter flow could be due to the flushing phenomenon that was observed by Keller et al. (2008) when studying nitrate in the artificial drain located at the CAF. Kelley et al. (2017) describes this

behavior as chemostatic, or that the nitrate fluxes are correlated with water fluxes, suggesting that the system is transport limited and a large pool of dissolved nitrate exists that is primed for release when winter-spring flows commence. In fact, sample concentration compared to instantaneous discharge (Figures 1.19, 1.21, & 1.22) confirm that the artificial drain behaves chemostatically, or that concentrations remain constant with a change in discharge rates (Godsey et al., 2009), suggesting that DRP is transport limited. A similar flushing phenomenon explained by Keller et al. (2008) and Kelley et al. (2017) was observed for P at the CAF as initial winter flows prompted the largest observed DRP spikes at the artificial drain for both seasons. Lam et al. (2016) observed initial spikes of DRP from reduced tillage sites that decreased after consecutive rainfall events. Concentration of DRP in flow decreases as the growing season commenced and crops began to use the dissolved P in soil water stores, allowing less for subsurface transport. High flow events prompted DRP spikes, which is similar to other studies comparing artificial drain P flows to preferential transport (Lam et al., 2016; Macrae et al., 2010; Macrae et al., 2007). Artificial drain flow observed by Lam et al. (2016) in the Ontario, Canada, were similar to our study site, and the Palouse in general, which is largely seasonal and the greatest response occurring from snowmelt and rainfall events. DRP percentage in terms of TP observed by Lam et al. (2016) ranged from 8% to 73% (typically below 50%) with the larger ratios occurring during the autumn and winter months. From the literature, sandier soils typically display lower %DRP to TP compared to soils with higher clay contents (Tan and Zhang, 2011; Eastman et al., 2010; Heckrath et al., 1995) but the opposite has been observed as well (Beauchemin et al., 1998; Macrae et al., 2007). Specifically, Macrae et al. (2007) observed varying DRP% from loam and silt loams that peaked at 50% – 55% during the winter months to <20% later in the growing season. The CAF artificial drain, however, averaged 87% with no noticeable seasonality change. Djodjic et al. (1999) suggests that dissolved P moves more readily through "dead-ended" macropores due to diffusion than particulate-P which is bound to particles. This could explain the relatively high DRP% because dye experiments show patchy and highly variable flow pathways through the profile.

The artificial drain water phosphorus speciation was different than the leachate from the drain gauge, which averaged 11% DRP. Previous experiments performed on the drain gauge suggest preferential flow is the main contributor to sample water (Payne et al., 2012). Soil-water extracts show the average percentage of DRP to non-DRP are 62% for the surface, 42% for the mid-depth, and 53% for the subsurface. The lack of natural soil aggregation creates more surface area, allowing previously isolated P-species to solubilize. The lack of DRP in drain gauge water could be solely due

to lack of soil P available for potential to leach and low residence time as we saw in the extracted top slope core but without data to support this, only inferences can be made. However, the drain gauge does show the ability for preferential flow pathways to move non-DRP species, which is an important finding and agrees with findings from Bellmore et al. (2015).

	SOIL	FLOW EXPERIMENTS	TILE LINE
Preferential flow pathways (PFPs)	 PFPs evident Causes varying Ks through the profile Transport of non- DRP 	Macropore flow	 DRP spikes with high flows Non-DRP higher earlier in runoff season
Phosphorus behavior	 Widely variable WEP contents Average of ~52% DRP:TP Some soils have high retention capacity 	DRP source?	 Majority of flow DRP >0.05 ppm DRP:TP >80%

TABLE 1.6. A summary of important findings and unresolved issues for the Cook Agronomy Farm.

Table 1.6 describes the disconnect between P movement through the soil profile and the resulting DRP loading at the artificial drain. A plausible explanation for the large amount of DRP in artificial drain flow was explained in depth by Kelley et al. (2017) when studying nitrate movement. They suggested that a large pool of dissolved nitrate accumulates after the growing season from mineralization of crop residue and fertilizer inputs. Preferential flow pathways connect these soil-water pools to the artificial drain when enough precipitation initiates subsurface flow. This explanation agrees with our data because flow experiments show macropore flow is solely a mechanism for DRP transport, not a source, and that the surface, or plow layer, is the main contributor to leached P (Djodjic et al., 1999). Kelley et al. (2017) suggest that higher flow years (i.e. spring of 2017) can hydrologically connect previously isolated soil-water stores, increasing dissolved loads. This also agrees with our study as a 15% increase in precipitation with "flashier", or higher,

discharge rates led to an estimated 70% increase in DRP load at the artificial drain outlet. The cores used in leaching experiments did not have the dissolved P reservoirs because they were harvested late summer, close to, if not at, wilting point, which may explain why we did not see the expected DRP loads even after flushing the cores with enough precipitation as the artificial drain would see in about 3 full years. If this reservoir rich in dissolved nutrients is the main contributor to artificial drain loads, greater soil water stores from increased aggregation due to no-till management (Diaz-Zorita et al., 2004) could increase DRP loads at the artificial drain line outlet in the future. Theoretically, a larger source of DRP that is readily available for plant uptake (Kleinman et al., 2002; Turner et al., 2004) would contribute to increased crop yields, but research suggests that the water that supplies groundwater and streams can move through the subsurface, bypassing the soil-water stores used by plants (Evaristo et al., 2015).

CONCLUSION

Heavy application of fertilizers containing nitrogen and phosphorus for farming use has led to ongoing water quality issues in the United States. When these nutrients leave agronomic systems, and enter water bodies in large quantities, algal bloom and eutrophication can occur. Extensive studies focusing on phosphorus as a pollutant from agronomic systems have been conducted in the many regions of the United States; however, there has been a lack of studies completed in the Palouse region of eastern Washington and western Idaho. This study aimed to determine the P loading potential of a no-till farm system in this dryland cropping region to the local watershed and attempt to determine the conditions and mechanisms that promote subsurface P transport. Soil analyses show a highly variable distribution of P across the subcatchment area. Initial analysis suggests a significant increase (α = 0.05) in WEP in the subsurface but an overall decrease in combined soil WEP content for all depths from 1999 to 2015. Simulated rainfall experiments show that high-intensity rainfall events can initiate instantaneous flow from soils within the region, providing more evidence of a direct connection from the surface to subsurface drainage systems. However, ponding experiments show that a larger hydraulic conductivity and noticeable preferential flow did not equate to a higher P loading potential. In fact, the soil core with the highest K₅ had the lowest WEP, suggesting that some soils have a high

retention capacity. The core with the highest K_s also adsorbed the most P from solution, indicating adsorption, can happen rapidly. The artificial drain line that drains the 12-ha subcatchment of the main study site, while being necessary to minimize oversaturated areas that inhibit crop growth, was found to be a considerable source of dissolved reactive P, violating nearby TMDL recommendations during numerous seasonal high flow events over the two-year study timeframe and contributing an estimated average of 0.12 kg P/ha per year to the local watershed. Macropore flow, while being a likely mechanism for subsurface P transport, does not seem to provide an explanation of DRP at the artificial drain outlet. Speciation data from an in-situ drain gauge shows that preferential flow pathways have the capacity to transport non-DRP species but simulated flow experiments on soil cores, speciation data of the artificial drain, and soil-water extracts show a disconnect between P movement through macropore soil and subsurface drainage water which may be explained by the hypothesized soil-water reservoir rich in DRP. Using soil analyses as an attempt to target field areas more susceptible to P loss, we found that WEP correlated strongest with total soil carbon and total soil nitrogen with a good relationship between pH. As CAF continues no-till management and soil carbon and nitrogen are projected to increase, this is likely to lead to an increase in WEP species and thus an increase in the dissolved P load at the artificial drain outlet. This may not be beneficial to crops as our data shows a lack of a relationship between WEP content and crop yield, further suggesting that crops could possibly be drawing water from another source other than the water that supplies Missouri Flat Creek.

REFERENCES

- Akhtar, M.S., B.K. Richards, P. a. Medrano, M. DeGroot, and T.S. Steenhuis. 2003. Dissolved phosphorus from undisturbed soil cores: Related to adsorption strength, flow rate, or soil structure? Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 67(2): 458–470.
- Barker, R. J. 1981. Soil survey of Latah County area, Idaho. Report. U.S. Dep. of Agric. Soil Conserv. Serv. Washington, D. C.
- Bellmore, R.A., J.A. Harrison, J.A. Needoba, E.S. Brooks, and C.K. Keller. 2015. Water resources research. J. Hydrol. 6(4): 1846-1864.

- Beauchemin, S., R.R. Simard, and D. Cluis. 1998. Forms and Concentration of Phosphorus in Drainage Water. J. Environ. Qual. 27(3): 721–728.
- Beven, K., and P.F. Germann. 1982. Macropores and water flows in soils. Wat. Resour. Res. 18(5): 1311–1325.
- Bouma, J. 1991. Influence of Soil Macroporosity on Environmental Quality. Advances in Agronomy. Vol. 46: 1–37.
- Brooks, E.S. 2004. A hillslope-scale experiment to measure lateral saturated hydraulic conductivity. Water Resour. Res. 40: 1–10.
- Brooks, E.S., J. Boll, and P.A. McDaniel. 2012. Hydropedology in seasonally dry landscapes: The Palouse region of the Pacific Northwest, USA. In: Hydropedology, Lin, H. ed. 1st Edition, Chapter 10: 329-350.
- Carpenter, S. R., Caraco, N. F., Correll, D. L., Howarth, R. W., Sharpley, A. N., & Smith, V. H. 1998. Nonpoint pollution of surface waters with phosphorus and nitrogen. Ecological Applications, 8, 559-568.
- Diaz-Zorita, M., J.H. Grove, L. Murdock, J. Herbeck, and E. Perfect. 2004. Soil Structural Disturbance Effects on Crop Yields and Soil Properties in a No-Till Production System. 1659: 1651–1659.
- Djodjic, F., L. Bergstrom, B. Ulen, and A. Shirmohammadi. 1999. Mode of transport of surfaceapplied phosphorus-33 through clay and sandy soil. J. Environ. Qual. 28: 1273–1282.
- Djodjic, F., K. Borling, and L. Bergstrom. 2004. Phosphorus leaching in relation to soil type and soil phosphorus content. J. Environ. Qual. 33(2): 678–684.
- Downing, J. A. 2013. Message from the President: Limnology's top ten problems. Limnology and Oceanography Bulletin, 22, 85-87.
- Eastman, M., A. Gollamudi, N. Stämpfli, C.A. Madramootoo, and A. Sarangi. 2010. Comparative evaluation of phosphorus losses from subsurface and naturally drained agricultural fields in the Pike River watershed of Quebec, Canada. Agric. Water Manag. 97(5): 596–604.
- Evaristo, J., S. Jasechko, and J.J. McDonnell. 2015. Global separation of plant transpiration from groundwater and streamflow. Nature 525(7567): 91–94.

- Fiez, T.E., B.C. Miller and W.L. Pan. 1994. Winter wheat yield and grain protein across varied landscape positions. Agron. J., 86, 1026-1032.
- Fiez, T.E., W.L. Pan and B.C. Miller. 1995. Nitrogen efficiency analysis of winter wheat among landscape positions. Soil Sci. Soc. of Am. J., 59, 1666-1671.
- Flemming, K.L., and D.G. Westfall. 2000. Evaluating farmer defined management zone maps for variable rate fertilizer application. Precision Agriculture, 2, 201-215.
- Freese, D., R. Lookman, R. Merckx, and W.H. Van Riemsdijk. 1995. New method for assessment of long-term phosphate desorption from soils. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 59(5): 1295–1300.
- Frey, S.K., H.T. Hwang, Y.J. Park, S.I. Hussain, N. Gottschall, M. Edwards, and D.R. Lapen. 2016. Dual permeability modeling of tile drain management influences on hydrologic and nutrient transport characteristics in macroporous soil. J. Hydrol. 535: 392–406.
- Gaynor, J.D., and W.I. Findlay. 1995. Soil and Phosphorus Loss from Conservation and Conventional Tillage in Corn Production. J. Environ. Qual. 24(4): 734-741.
- Godsey, S.E., J.W. Kirchner, and D.W. Clow. 2009. Concentration–discharge relationships reflect chemostatic characteristics of US catchments. Hydrol. Process. 23: 1844–1864.
- Grant, R.F., and D.J. Heaney. 1997. Inorganic phosphorus transformation and transport in soils: Mathematical modeling in ecosys. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 61(3): 752–764.
- Heckrath, G., P.C. Brookes, P.R. Poulton, and K.W.T. Goulding. 1995. Phosphorus leaching from soils containing different phosphorus concentrations in the Broadbalk experiment. J. Environ. Qual. 24: 904 910.
- Ho, J.C., and A.M. Michalak. 2017. Phytoplankton blooms in Lake Erie impacted by both long-term and springtime phosphorus loading. J. Great Lakes Res. 43(3): 221–228.
- Huggins, D., and D. Uberuaga. 2010. Field Heterogeneity of Soil Organic Carbon and Relationships to Soil Properties and Terrain Attributes. Clim. Friendly Farming: Ch. 14.
- Huggins, D.R., W. Pan and J. Smith. 2010. Yield, Protein and Nitrogen Use Efficiency of Spring
 Wheat: Evaluating Field-Scale Performance. In CSANR Research Report 2010-001, Ch. 17.
 Washington State University.

IDEQ. 2005. Palouse River Tributaries Subbasin Assessment and TMDL. Report. 1-160.

IDEQ. 2007. South Fork Palouse River Watershed Assessment and TMDLs. Report. 1-328.

- Jarvie, H. P., Sharpley, A. N., Spears, B., Buda, A. R., May, L., & Kleinman, P. 2013. Water quality remediation faces unprecedented challenges from legacy phosphorus. Environmental Science & Technology. DOI: 10.1021/es403160a.
- Jarvie, H.P., L.T. Johnson, A.N. Sharpley, D.R. Smith, D.B. Baker, T.W. Bruulsema, and R. Confesor. 2017. Increased Soluble Phosphorus Loads to Lake Erie: Unintended Consequences of Conservation Practices? J. Environ. Qual. 46(1): 123-132.
- Johnson-Maynard, J.L., K.J. Umiker, and S.O. Guy. 2007. Earthworm dynamics and soil physical properties in the first three years of no-till management. Soil Tillage Res. 94(2): 338–345.
- Kaiser, V.G. 1961. Historical land use and erosion in the Palouse—A Reappraisal. Northwest Science 354.:139-153.
- Keller, C.K, C.N. Butcher, J.L. Smith, and R.M. Allen-King, R. 2008. Nitrate in tile drainage of the semiarid Palouse Basin. Journal of Environmental Quality. 37: 353-361.
- Kelley, C.J., C.K. Keller, E.S. Brooks, J.L. Smith, C. Huyck Orr, and R.D. Evans. 2017. Water and nitrogen movement through a semiarid dryland agricultural catchment: Seasonal and decadal trends. Hydrol. Process. 31(10): 1889–1899.
- King, K.W., M.R. Williams, and N.R. Fausey. 2015. Contributions of Systematic Tile Drainage to Watershed-Scale Phosphorus Transport. J. Environ. Qual. 44(2): 486-494.
- Kleinman, P.J.A., A.N. Sharpley, A.M. Wolf, D.B. Beegle, and P.A. Moore. 2002. Measuring Water-Extractable Phosphorus in Manure as an Indicator of Phosphorus in Runoff. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 66:2009-2015.
- Kleinman, P.J.A., B.A. Needelman, A.N. Sharpley, and R. McDowell. 2003. Using Soil Phosphorus
 Profile Data to Assess Phorphorus Leaching Potential in Manured Soils. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.
 (67): 215–224.
- Kleinman, P.J.A., A.N. Sharpley, A.R. Buda, R.W. Mcdowell, and A.L. Allen. 2011. Soil controls of phosphorus in runoff: Management barriers and opportunities. Can. J. Soil Sci. 91: 329-338.

- Kleinman, P.J. a., D.R. Smith, C.H. Bolster, and Z.M. Easton. 2015a. Phosphorus Fate, Management, and Modeling in Artificially Drained Systems. J. Environ. Qual. 44(2): 460.
- Kleinman, P.J.A., C. Church, L.S. Saporito, J.M. McGrath, M.S. Reiter, A.L. Allen, S. Tingle, G.D.
 Binford, K. Han, and B.C. Joern. 2015b. Phosphorus leaching from agricultural soils of the
 Delmarva Peninsula, USA. J. Environ. Qual. 44(2): 524–534.
- Koenig R.T. 2007. Phosphorus Dynamics and Wheat Response to Applied P in a Spatially Variable Environment. Western Nutrient Management Conference. Vol. 7. Salt Lake City, UT.
- Kovar, J.L., and G.M. Pierzynski. 2009. Methods of Phosphorus Analysis for Soils , Sediments , Residuals , and Waters. SERA-IEG 17, A USDA-CSREES Regional Committee.
- Lam, W. V, M.L. Macrae, M.C. English, I.P.O. Halloran, and Y.T. Wang. 2016. Effects of tillage practices on phosphorus transport in tile drain effluent under sandy loam agricultural soils in Ontario, Canada.
- Liu, J., J. Yang, X. Liang, Y. Zhao, B.J. Cade-Menun, and Y. Hu. 2014. Molecular speciation of phosphorus present in readily dispersible colloids from agricultural soils. Soil Science Society of America Journal. 78: 10.
- Macrae, M.L., M.C. English, S.L. Schiff, and M. Stone. 2010. Influence of antecedent hydrologic conditions on patterns of hydrochemical export from a first-order agricultural watershed in Southern Ontario, Canada. J. Hydrol. 389(1–2): 101–110.
- Macrae, M.L., M.C. English, S.L. Schiff, and M. Stone. 2007. Intra-annual variability in the contribution of tile drains to basin discharge and phosphorus export in a first-order agricultural catchment. Agric. Water Manag. 92(3): 171–182.
- McDonald, E., and A. Busacca. 1992. Late Quaternary stratigraphy of loess in the Channeled Scabland and Palouse regions of Washington State. Quat. Res. 38(2): 141–156.
- McDowell, R.W., and A.N. Sharpley. 2003. Phosphorus solubility and release kinetics as a function of soil test P concentration. Geoderma 112(1–2): 143–154.
- Montgomery, J.A., D.K. McCool, A.J. Busacca. 1999. Quantifying tillage translocation and deposition rates due to moldboard plowing in the Palouse region of the Pacific Northwest, USA. Soil and Tillage Research, 513-4: 175-187.

- Muenich, R.L., M. Kalcic, and D. Scavia. 2016. Evaluating the Impact of Legacy P and Agricultural Conservation Practices on Nutrient Loads from the Maumee River Watershed.
- Nuutinen, V., S. Pöyhönen, E. Ketoja, and J. Pitkänen. 2001. Abundance of the earthworm Lumbricus terrestris in relation to subsurface drainage pattern on a sandy clay field. Eur. J. Soil Biol. 37(4): 301–304.
- Nuutinen, V., and K.R. Butt. 2003. Interaction of Lumbricus terrestris L. burrows with field subdrains. Pedobiologia (Jena). 47(5–6): 578–581.
- Ott, R.L., and M. Longnecker. 2010. An Introduction to Statistical Methods and Data Analysis (M Taylor and D Selbert, Eds.). 6th ed. Brooks/Cole.
- Payne, W.L., E.S. Brooks, and R. Sanchez-Murillo. 2012. In-Situ Measurement of Vertical Bypass
 Flow Using a Drain Gauge. Abstract American Geophysical Union Meetings abstract #H31G 1213 Dec. 2012 San Francisco, CA.
- Pote, D.H., T.C. Daniel, a N. Sharpley, P. a. Moore, D.R. Edwards, and D.J. Nichols. 1996. Relating extractable soil phosphorus to phosphorus losses in runoff. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 60(3): 855– 859.
- Pote, D. H., & Daniel, T. C. 2009. Dissolved phosphorus in water samples. In: J. Kovar and G.
 Pierzynski. Eds. Methods of phosphorus analysis for soils, sediments, residuals, and waters.
 SERA-IEG 17, A USDA-CSREES Regional Committee. p. 110-112.
- Powers, S.M., T.W. Bruulsema, T.P. Burt, N.I. Chan, J.J. Elser, P.M. Haygarth, N.J.K. Howden, H.P. Jarvie, Y. Lyu, and H.M. Peterson. 2016. Long-term accumulation and transport of anthropogenic phosphorus in three river basins. 9(May).
- R Core Team. 2017. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL: https://www.R-project.org/.

Saini, G.R. 1966. Organic matter as a measure of bulk density in soil. Nature 5042: 1295–96.

Schindler, D. W. 1974. Eutrophication and recovery in experimental lakes: Implications for lake management. Science, 184, 897-899.

- Schindler, D. W. 1977. Evolution of phosphorus limitation in lakes: Natural mechanisms
 compensate for deficiencies of nitrogen and carbon in eutrophied lakes. Science, 195, 260–
 262. doi:10.1126/science.195.4275.260.
- Schindler, D. W. 2012. The dilemma of controlling cultural eutrophication of lakes. Proceedings of the Royal Society B. 279, 4322–4333.
- Schindler, D. W., & Vallentyne, J. R. 2008. The algal bowl: Over fertilization of the world's freshwaters and estuaries. Edmonton, Canada: University of Alberta Press.
- Self-Davis, M.L., Moore, P.A., and B.C. Joern. 2009. Water- or Dilute Salt-Extractable Phosphorus in Soil. In: J. Kovar and G. Pierzynski. Eds. Methods of phosphorus analysis for soils, sediments, residuals, and waters. SERA-IEG 17, A USDA-CSREES Regional Committee. p. 22-24.
- Shah, D.B., G.A. Coulman, L.T. Novak, and B.G. Ellis. 1975. 121. 4(1): 87–92.
- Shigaki, F., and A. Sharpley. 2011. Phosphorus Source and Soil Properties Effects on Phosphorus Availability. Soil Sci. 176(9): 502–507.
- Shipitalo, M.J., V. Nuutinen, and K.R. Butt. 2004. Interaction of earthworm burrows and cracks in a clayey, subsurface-drained, soil. Appl. Soil Ecol. 26(3): 209–217.
- Shipitalo, M.J., L.B. Owens, J. V. Bonta, and W.M. Edwards. 2013. Effect of No-Till and Extended Rotation on Nutrient Losses in Surface Runoff. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 77(4): 1329-1337.
- Shober, A.L., A.R. Buda, K.C. Turner, N.M. Fiorellino, A.S. Andres, J.M. Mcgrath, and J.T. Sims. 2017. Assessing Coastal Plain Risk Indices for Subsurface Phosphorus Loss. J. Environ. Qual. doi:10.2134/jeq2017.03.0102.
- Sims, J.T., R.R. Simard, and B.C. Joern. 1998. Phosphorus Loss in Agricultural Drainage: Historical Perspective and Current Research. 27: 277–293.
- Sims, J.T. 2009. A Phosphorus Sorption Index. In: J. Kovar and G. Pierzynski. Eds. Methods of phosphorus analysis for soils, sediments, residuals, and waters. SERA-IEG 17, A USDA-CSREES Regional Committee. p. 20-21.
- Smith, D.R., K.W. King, L. Johnson, W. Francesconi, P. Richards, D. Baker, and A.N. Sharpley. 2015a.
 Surface Runoff and Tile Drainage Transport of Phosphorus in the Midwestern United States.
 J. Environ. Qual. 44: 495-502.

- Smith, D.R., W. Francesconi, S.J. Livingston, and C. hua Huang. 2015b. Phosphorus losses from monitored fields with conservation practices in the Lake Erie Basin, USA. Ambio 44(2): 319–331.
- Smith, D.R., K.W. King, and M.R. Williams. 2015c. What is causing the harmful algal blooms in Lake Erie? J. Soil Water Conserv. 70(2): 27A–29A.
- Soil Survey Staff, Natural Resources Conservation Service, United States Department of Agriculture. Web Soil Survey. Available online at https://websoilsurvey.sc.egov.usda.gov/. Accessed [9/7/2017].
- Søndergaard, M., Jensen, J. P., Jeppesen, E. 2003. Role of sediment and internal loading of phosphorus in shallow lakes. Hydrobiologia, 135-145.
- Sustainable Agriculture Research & Outreach (SARE). 2012. Plow Layer and Subsoil Compaction. USDA. Accessed on 11/20/17.
- Tan, C.S., and T.Q. Zhang. 2011. Surface runoff and sub-surface drainage phosphorus losses under regular free drainage and controlled drainage with sub-irrigation systems in southern Ontario. Can. J. Soil Sci. 91(3): 349–359.
- Tiecher, T., D.R. dos Santos, and A. Calegari. 2012. Soil organic phosphorus forms under different soil management systems and winter crops, in a long term experiment. Soil Tillage Res. 124: 57–67.
- Turner, B.L., I.D. Mckelvie, and P.M. Haygarth. 2002. Characterisation of water-extractable soil organic phosphorus by phosphatase hydrolysis. 34.
- Turner, B.L., M.A. Kay, and D.T. Westermann. 2004. Colloidal Phosphorus in Surface Runoff and Water Extracts from Semiarid Soils of the Western United States. J. Environ. Qual. 33:1464-1472.
- Ullman, J.L., and B.W. Bodah. 2011. The development and evaluation of a portable rainfall simulator capable of mimicking variable rainfall patterns. Presentation: International Symposium on Erosion and Landscape Evolution. Sept 18-21.
- Unger, R., and D. Huggins. 2014. Cropping system nitrogen use efficiency after 10 years of notillage.

- USDA 1978. Palouse cooperative river basin study: Soil Conservation Service, Forest Service, and Economics and Cooperative Service. U.S. Gov. Print. Office: Washington, DC, pp. 182.
- USDA-ARS 2013. Request for Information, ARS Long Term Agro Ecosystem Research. The R. J. Cook Agronomy Farm, Pullman, WA. Accessed on 1/3/2014 at http://www.ars.usda.gov/SP2UserFiles/Program/211/Pullman%20LTAR%20Proposal.pdf. 10 pp.
- USEPA. 2013. Level III Ecoregions of the Continental United States. Available at ftp://newftp.epa.gov/EPADataCommons/ORD/Ecoregions/us/Eco_Level_III_US.pdf.
- Vadas, P.A., P.J.A. Kleinman, A.N. Sharpley, and B.L. Turner. 2005. Relating Soil Phosphorus to Dissolved Phosphorus in Runoff : A Single Extraction Coefficient for Water Quality Modeling. J. Environ. Qual. 34: 572–580.
- Vandecar, K.L., D. Lawrence, T. Wood, S. Oberbauer, D. Rishiraj, K. Tulley, and L. Schwendenmann.
 2009. Biotic and abiotic controls on diurnal fluctuations in labile soil phosphorus of a wet tropical forest. 90(9): 2547–2555.
- Wang, Y.T., T.Q. Zhang, Q.C. Hu, I.P. O'Halloran, C.S. Tan, and K. Reid. 2011. Temporal patterns of soil phosphorus release to runoff during a rainfall event as influenced by soil properties and its effects on estimating soil P losses. Can. J. Soil Sci. 91(3): 339–347.
- Western Regional Climate Center (WRCC). (2016). Cooperative climatolog- ical data summaries. PULLMAN 2 NW, WASHINGTON (456789) [Available online at http://www.wrcc.dri.edu/cgibin/cliMAIN.pl? wa6789]
- Williams, M.R., K.W. King, W. Ford, A.R. Buda, and C.D. Kennedy. 2016. Effect of tillage on macropore flow and phosphorus transport to tile drains. Water Resour. Res. 52: 2868– 2882.
- Zamuner, E.C., L.I. Picone, and H.E. Echeverria. 2008. Organic and inorganic phosphorus in Mollisol soil under different tillage practices. Soil Tillage Res. 99(2): 131–138.

CHAPTER TWO: BROADER IMPLICATIONS AND SUGGESTIONS

INTRODUCTION

Conservation farming practices have become an important focus in today's society where an increasing supply demand due to larger populations must be balanced with maintaining environmental quality. Reducing the impacts of agriculture on our nation's water supplies have prompted enormous amounts of government money into funding conservation efforts. The most recent Farm Bill (2014), for example, offers financial assistance through the Environmental Quality Incentives Program (EQIP) to farmers who enact conservation practices to improve natural resources of all types (NRCS, 2017). Phosphorus (P) management has especially come under extreme scrutiny because even after decades of best management practices (BMPs), water quality issues are still common, most notably around Lake Erie in the Midwestern, USA (Jarvie et al., 2017).

No-tillage or reduced tillage has been shown to be an effective farming strategy in reducing sediment loss (Smith et al., 2015a), increasing crop yields (Diaz-Zorita et al., 2004), and improving overall soil health by increasing organic matter (Tiecher et al., 2012; Zamuner et al., 2008). However, it is starting to become apparent that no-till systems create some environmental concerns that need to be addressed. No-till has been shown to increase soluble P loads in many studies (Gaynor and Findlay, 1995; Sharpley and Smith, 1994; Shipitalo et al., 2013), sometimes as much as doubling the dissolved reactive P concentrations leaving a farm field (Smith et al., 2015a). Normally, P binds tightly to the soil due to its specific chemistry and high affinity to soil particles (Shah et al., 1975; Sims et al., 1998), so it has traditionally been thought that if you reduce overland flow and sediment bound P, you could mostly eliminate P loss, but recent studies have shown that artificial drainage water is a significant source of dissolved and particulate P (King et al., 2014; Smith et al., 2015a, 2015b; Kleinman et al., 2015). Artificial drains are commonly used in areas where excess moisture would create unfavorable growing conditions for crops. Thus, they are necessary to increase crop yields, especially in lowland areas that accumulate water that can be a typical phenomenon with the steep sloping topography of the Palouse region or in wetland areas of the Midwest. However, these artificial drain lines provide a direct route of transfer for agriculturally derived subsurface water to enter nearby water bodies. The proposed mechanism for P loading through no-till fields is an increase in preferential flow through macropores (i.e. soil cracks, earthworm burrows, and decayed root channels). Less disturbance allows the soil to maintain its

structure and transport water rich in dissolved nutrients more readily through the subsurface to artificial drainage systems with little contact with the soil matrix where P could be sequestered. The degree of preferential flow can vary widely between systems, but is generally more prevalent in soils with a finer-grained matrix (Beauchemin et al., 1998; Djodjic et al., 2004; Kleinman et al., 2015). The speciation between particulate and dissolved varieties of P in artificial drain water has also been shown to vary greatly between soil types (Eastman et al., 2010; Lam et al, 2016) due to many differing factors relating to adsorption/desorption kinetics (Freese et al, 1995; Grant and Heaney, 1997).

BEST MANAGEMENT PRACTICES OVERVIEW

The Legacy P Dilemma

Phosphorus loads have not seen the expected decreases despite reduced P fertilizer rates and better conservation farming practices and many researchers are attributing this to legacy P in soils (Jarvie et al., 2017; Kleinman et al., 2011; Jarvie et al., 2013). Soils that were once thought to be sinks of P are now proving to be sources as over-application of fertilizer for decades has resulted in P-enriched soils, which contribute more to P runoff (Vadas et al., 2005). The legacy P stores in soils result in a lag time of years, or even decades, between implementing BMPs and a noticeable reduction in P loading (Jarvie et al., 2017) making it difficult to determine if the conservation practices implemented are effective.

Minimal Tillage and Soil Testing

It has been suggested that implementing occasional tillage may be a benefit to some no-till farms as it disrupts preferential flow pathways to prevent event based water from having a direct connection to the artificial drain lines (Williams et al., 2016). Occasional tillage also better incorporates fertilizer into the soil to prevent nutrient stratification and decreases soil aggregation to increase P sorption sites (Kleinman et al., 2011; Williams et al., 2016; Vadas et al., 2008). However, the added benefits may not outweigh the consequences in some systems. Specifically, the Palouse region of eastern Washington and western Idaho, receives the majority of its precipitation in the winter and early spring months when ground cover is minimal. Bare ground from tillage would increase overland flow, especially in frozen soil conditions. Sediment bound P has shown to have concentrations well above that of artificial drain water (See "*Artificial Drainage Water and Stream Dynamics*" in Chapter One) so implementing minimal tillage might exacerbate P loading to the nearby watershed, especially in the face of changing climate patterns (Jarvie et al., 2017), which predict increases in precipitation in the form of rain compared to snowfall (REACCH PNA, 2014). With a history of soil erosion and the steep sloping topography of the Palouse, no-till would be the best overall environmental choice, despite the increased subsurface soluble nutrient loads.

Fertilizer Application Strategies

Immediate fertilizer inputs have been shown to make up the majority of subsurface drainage (Djodjic et al., 1999), so reducing fertilizer rates without negatively affecting crop yields may be the most effective measure in reducing artificial drain P loads. However, with variable soil types resulting in differing available P concentrations, P adsorption behaviors, and hydraulic conductivities, consistent soil testing is the best method for understanding site-specific P dynamics. Soil tests have been shown to directly correlate with dissolved P in runoff (Kleinman et al., 2011), so utilizing them as a method to target relatively enriched-P areas could determine which areas require less fertilizer application.

Fertilizer timing could also have a significant impact on P loading because with a direct connection between the surface and artificial drainage system, a storm event could mobilize fertilizer derived P before it is converted to stable forms or used by the crop. Understanding the precipitation trends of a region is necessary for preventing heavy fertilizer inputs in periods that are more susceptible to runoff.

Surface broadcast of fertilizer has been shown to create nutrient stratification in conservation tillage systems (Sharpley, 2003). Stratification results in nutrient enrichment at the surface but lower depths can be deficient, so it has been proposed that utilizing banded application strategies where fertilizer is directly injected into the soil, typically at rooting depth, is a preferred method for no-till farms (Rehm, 2002). Deep-banding reduces soil contact with P fertilizer to minimize fixation, which occurs when minerals react (Fe- and Al- species at pH< 5.0, Ca- species >pH 7.4) and create immobile phosphates that cannot be directly utilized by crops (Rehm, 2002).
Deep-banding has been shown to be more efficient, decreasing fertilizer quantities, but also requiring more expensive equipment for application (Mahler, 2001).

Vegetated Buffer Strips

One common management strategy is to plant vegetated buffer strips or grassed waterways to intercept water rich in dissolved nutrients (Kelley et al., 2017). Buffer strips are especially useful in areas prone to surface runoff as overland flow rich in particulates would be greatly reduced. This method would be the most beneficial in regions when precipitation correlates with plant growth. In the Palouse the majority of precipitation is received in the winter and early spring, and thus benefits of buffer strip are not as great.

CASE STUDY: THE COOK AGRONOMY FARM

As discussed in chapter one, P loading dynamics of a single field are complex. The Cook Agronomy Farm (CAF) in Pullman, WA, is a prime example of how varying soil types, slopes, and the occurrence of subsurface impeding layers can result in a wide range of soil P and hydraulic conductivities, making it difficult to understand the overall hydrology of a given system. With a wide range of parameters involved, it is hard to suggest strategies for minimizing P loss with only two years of P water quality data. Implementing minimal tillage or vegetated buffer strips may not be successful for the Palouse region because of the climate. Figure 2.1 shows the proposed P budget for the CAF. Minimizing inputs while maximizing crop use and decreasing runoff sources would create a more efficient system overall. Evapotranspiration represents the overwhelming majority of water use (80%), and thus, plant growth is a major sink of available P. Surface runoff and groundwater loss are estimated to make up only 6% of the total water budget (E. Brooks, unpublished data). The most effective management strategy to reduce P loss would be to targeting fertilizer inputs, which vary based on crop and year, and artificial drain outputs (estimated at 14% of the water budget).



FIGURE 2.1. A visual example of a phosphorus budget for the Cook Agronomy Farm with inputs (atmospheric deposition and fertilizer) and outputs (crop uptake, surface runoff, artificial drain discharge, and groundwater loss).

Given the soil erosion history of the Palouse Region, no-till remains the most beneficial farm management strategy in improving soil health, increasing infiltration, and reducing sediment loss (Tiecher et al, 2012; Gaynor & Findlay, 1995; Smith et al., 2015a), despite the increase in soluble P loads attributed to an increase in hydraulic connectivity to subsurface artificial drains (Jarvie et al., 2017). Consequently, there is a reduction in overland flow at the CAF, reducing surface P loss, which is has DRP concentrations in excess of the surface water TMDL. The artificial drain line at the CAF is required to reduce oversaturation in lowland areas, but transmits an estimated average DRP load of 0.12 kg/ha per year. If the proposed idea of a soil-water pool rich in dissolved P and N exists, we hypothesize best management strategies to increase fertilizer efficiency may help reduce this nutrient pool. Utilizing fertilizer banding compared to broadcast application may be a successful strategy for increasing efficiency and reducing nutrient stratification seen in some no-till systems. Avoiding fertilizer inputs around high precipitation events would be the most beneficial to avoid P loss from preferential flow pathways. Continued soil testing to better understand how specific areas are responding to changing soil P should remain top priority in determining areas requiring more or less fertilizer inputs. We have shown that WEP correlates strongly with total carbon and total nitrogen (Figures 1.23 and 1.24), which can be used to forecast areas more prone to P leaching.

With an estimated P load of $0.09 - 0.15 \text{ kg/ ha}^{-1} \cdot \text{yr}^{-1}$ ($0.20 - 0.33 \text{ lbs/ ha}^{-1} \cdot \text{yr}^{-1}$) and 2017 diammonium phosphate fertilizer prices estimated at \$436 per ton (Silva, 2017), this would equate to a total loss of only \$2.44 - \$4.14 for the entire 57-ha Cook Agronomy Farm. The minimal potential financial loss may seem of low importance, but P concentrations in drainage water still periodically violate the recommended Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL) limits, especially with the first flows of the season and in seasonably wet years. However, since the implementation of no-till management in 1998, the CAF has experienced a decrease in WEP content suggesting that overall leaching potential may continue to decrease despite an increasing trend of soil carbon and nitrogen (Unger and Huggins, 2014). Furthering farm research through data collection of soil and water testing will likely result in a more efficient system in the years to come, especially since soil acidification may increase leaching potential from the estimated increase in P availability discussed in the previous chapter.

CONCLUSION

No-till farm management has been shown to be an effective conservation farming practice by reducing soil erosion, increasing crop yields, improving soil health through added organic matter, and increasing infiltration rates. However, tradeoffs are becoming more evident as no-till systems have been found to increase the soluble P loads through preferential flow pathways that provide a direct connection from the surface to artificial drainage systems. Thus, regional factors such as rainfall intensity, subsurface hydrology, and soil types should be taken into account when choosing the best management strategy for a given farm field. Some possible best management strategies have been discussed but effectiveness could be hard to determine due to legacy P soil stores. The Cook Agronomy Farm is an example of a no-till field that has been shown to contribute soluble P loads above local TMDL recommendations but the negative implications of tillage in the Palouse region outweigh the subsurface preferential flow drawbacks attributed to no-till. The possible BMPs discussed may be unfavorable in the climate that is typical of the Palouse where the majority of the precipitation occurs outside the growing season. Understanding seasonal climate is important when determining timing of fertilizer applications and using correlations between WEP and other soil parameters will help forecast areas more susceptible to P leaching. With a lack of long-term water quality data and an overall decrease in WEP content for the soils, it's hard to determine how no-till has affected artificial drain P loads, but the best measure to understand temporal dynamics is through continued data collection of soil and water.

REFERENCES

- Beauchemin, S., R.R. Simard, and D. Cluis. 1998. Forms and Concentration of Phosphorus in Drainage Water. J. Environ. Qual. 27(3): 721–728.
- Diaz-Zorita, M., J.H. Grove, L. Murdock, J. Herbeck, and E. Perfect. 2004. Soil Structural Disturbance Effects on Crop Yields and Soil Properties in a No-Till Production System. 1659: 1651–1659.
- Djodjic, F., L. Bergstrom, B. Ulen, and A. Shirmohammadi. 1999. Mode of transport of surfaceapplied phosphorus-33 through clay and sandy soil. J. Environ. Qual. 28: 1273–1282.
- Djodjic, F., K. Borling, and L. Bergstrom. 2004. Phosphorus leaching in relation to soil type and soil phosphorus content. J. Environ. Qual. 33(2): 678–684.
- Eastman, M., A. Gollamudi, N. Stämpfli, C.A. Madramootoo, and A. Sarangi. 2010. Comparative evaluation of phosphorus losses from subsurface and naturally drained agricultural fields in the Pike River watershed of Quebec, Canada. Agric. Water Manag. 97(5): 596–604.
- Freese, D., R. Lookman, R. Merckx, and W.H. Van Riemsdijk. 1995. New method for assessment of long-term phosphate desorption from soils. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 59(5): 1295–1300.
- Gaynor, J.D., and W.I. Findlay. 1995. Soil and Phosphorus Loss from Conservation and Conventional Tillage in Corn Production. J. Environ. Qual. 24(4): 734-741.
- Grant, R.F., and D.J. Heaney. 1997. Inorganic phosphorus transformation and transport in soils: Mathematical modeling in ecosys. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 61(3): 752–764.
- Jarvie, H. P., Sharpley, A. N., Spears, B., Buda, A. R., May, L., & Kleinman, P. 2013. Water quality remediation faces unprecedented challenges from legacy phosphorus. Environmental Science & Technology. DOI: 10.1021/es403160a.

- Jarvie, H.P., L.T. Johnson, A.N. Sharpley, D.R. Smith, D.B. Baker, T.W. Bruulsema, and R. Confesor. 2017. Increased Soluble Phosphorus Loads to Lake Erie: Unintended Consequences of Conservation Practices? J. Environ. Qual. 46(1): 123-132.
- Kelley, C.J., C.K. Keller, E.S. Brooks, J.L. Smith, C. Huyck Orr, and R.D. Evans. 2017. Water and nitrogen movement through a semiarid dryland agricultural catchment: Seasonal and decadal trends. Hydrol. Process. 31(10): 1889–1899.
- King, K.W., M.R. Williams, and N.R. Fausey. 2015. Contributions of Systematic Tile Drainage to Watershed-Scale Phosphorus Transport. J. Environ. Qual. 44(2): 486-494.
- Kleinman, P.J.A., A.N. Sharpley, A.R. Buda, R.W. Mcdowell, and A.L. Allen. 2011. Soil controls of phosphorus in runoff: Management barriers and opportunities. Can. J. Soil Sci. 91: 329-338.
- Kleinman, P.J. a., D.R. Smith, C.H. Bolster, and Z.M. Easton. 2015a. Phosphorus Fate, Management, and Modeling in Artificially Drained Systems. J. Environ. Qual. 44(2): 460.
- Lam, W. V, M.L. Macrae, M.C. English, I.P.O. Halloran, and Y.T. Wang. 2016. Effects of tillage practices on phosphorus transport in tile drain effluent under sandy loam agricultural soils in Ontario, Canada.
- Mahler, R.L. 2001. Fertilizer Placement. University of Idaho. Report. 1-4.
- Regional Approaches to Climate Change Pacific Northwest Agriculture (REACCH PNA). 2014. Climate. Available at https://www.reacchpna.org/climate.
- Mahler, R.L. 2001. Fertilizer Placement. University of Minnesota.
- Shah, D.B., G.A. Coulman, L.T. Novak, and B.G. Ellis. 1975. I21. 4(1): 87–92.
- Sharpley, A. N. and Smith, S. J. 1994. Wheat tillage and water quality in the Southern Plains. Soil Tillage Res. 30: 33-38.
- Sharpley, A.N. 2003. Soil mixing to decrease surface stratification of phosphorus in manured soils. Journal of Environmental Quality 32: 1375–1384.
- Shipitalo, M.J., L.B. Owens, J. V. Bonta, and W.M. Edwards. 2013. Effect of No-Till and Extended Rotation on Nutrient Losses in Surface Runoff. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 77(4): 1329-1337.

- Silva, G. 2017. Fertilizer price trends in 2017. Michigan State Univ. Ext.Available at http://msue.anr.msu.edu/news/fertilizer_price_trends_in_2017.
- Sims, J.T., R.R. Simard, and B.C. Joern. 1998. Phosphorus Loss in Agricultural Drainage: Historical Perspective and Current Research. 27: 277–293.
- Smith, D.R., K.W. King, L. Johnson, W. Francesconi, P. Richards, D. Baker, and A.N. Sharpley. 2015a.
 Surface Runoff and Tile Drainage Transport of Phosphorus in the Midwestern United States.
 J. Environ. Qual. 44: 495-502.
- Smith, D.R., W. Francesconi, S.J. Livingston, and C. hua Huang. 2015b. Phosphorus losses from monitored fields with conservation practices in the Lake Erie Basin, USA. Ambio 44(2): 319–331.
- Soil Survey Staff, Natural Resources Conservation Service, United States Department of Agriculture. Web Soil Survey. Available online at https://websoilsurvey.sc.egov.usda.gov/. Accessed [9/7/2017].
- Tiecher, T., D.R. dos Santos, and A. Calegari. 2012. Soil organic phosphorus forms under different soil management systems and winter crops, in a long term experiment. Soil Tillage Res. 124: 57–67.
- Unger, R., and D. Huggins. 2014. Cropping system nitrogen use efficiency after 10 years of notillage.
- Vadas, P.A., P.J.A. Kleinman, A.N. Sharpley, and B.L. Turner. 2005. Relating Soil Phosphorus to
 Dissolved Phosphorus in Runoff: A Single Extraction Coefficient for Water Quality Modeling.
 J. Environ. Qual. 34: 572–580.
- Vadas, P.A., L.B. Owens, and A.N. Sharpley. 2008. An empirical model for dis- solved phosphorus in runoff from surface-applied fertilizers. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 127: 59–65. doi:10.1016/j.agee.2008.03.001
- Williams, M.R., K.W. King, W. Ford, A.R. Buda, and C.D. Kennedy. 2016. Effect of tillage on macropore flow and phosphorus transport to tile drains. Water Resour. Res. 52: 2868– 2882.

CHAPTER THREE: FILTER MEMBRANE EFFECTS ON WATER-EXTRACTABLE PHOSPHORUS CONCENTRATIONS FROM SOIL

INTRODUCTION

Total P in water samples is comprised of particulate and dissolved varieties. Dissolved orthophophate, often referred to as dissolved reactive P (DRP), is considered to be the form that directly decreases water quality because it is available for plant uptake. However, particulate or organic forms of P also pose risks for surface water quality degradation because P can be desorbed or solubilized to replenish or increase DRP (Liu et al., 2014; Turner et al., 2002). The potential of particulate P to contribute to the dissolved P load is dependent on its species, with some species more readily available than others to partition into the soluble P phase (Shigaki and Sharpley, 2011). Phosphorus loading and DRP within watersheds is correlated with water-extractable P (WEP) from soils (Kleinman et al., 2002; Pote et al., 1996), and thus WEP is becoming an important laboratory technique to assess the P loading potential of a given soil (Kovar et al., 2009).

To assess water extractable P, filtration of water samples and soil extracts is standard practice. DRP analysis by the molybdate blue colorimetric method is common for water quality monitoring and requires filtration to remove colloids from solution (Pote and Daniel, 2009). For soils, determining water-extractable P (WEP) (Self-Davis et al., 2009), soil-test P (Sims, 2009), and determining P sorption isotherms (Graetz and Nair, 2009) are common laboratory analyses, and all require filtration of soil extracts. Filtration of water and soil solution samples for various analytical methods is necessary because suspended solids can damage equipment and interfere with chemical analysis (Saindon and Whitworth, 2006), and because the dissolved fraction is considered to be the most mobile and bioavailable (Sharpley and Smith, 1993). The dissolved fraction of aqueous solutions is most commonly defined as the portion that passes through a 0.45-µm poresized filter membrane (Pote and Daniel, 2009); although some researchers use a 0.2-µm filter (Worsfold et al., 2005). The US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA, 1978) and the United States Geological Survey (Horowitz et al., 1992) provide detailed methods for measuring dissolved constituents in surface water samples, and state that the solutions should be filtered through a 0.45-µm filter (EPA, 1978; Horowitz et al., 1994), which is also the standard pore size for

distinguishing between the colloidal and dissolved fractions in soil-water extracts (Kovar et al., 2009).

It has been shown that filter membrane types, even when they have reportedly identical pore-sizes, can play a factor in the analytical determination of dissolved metals in aqueous solutions (Hall et al., 1996; Hedberg et al., 2011; Horowitz et al., 1992; Horowitz et al., 1996). Horowitz et al. (1992) also noted that factors such as sample volumes, whether the sample was pressure applied or vacuum filtered, concentrations of suspended sediment, and grain-size distributions caused changes in Fe and Al concentrations in the filtrate. The osmotic potential for clay particles that act as a semi-permeable membrane has also been reported to cause differences in the filtrate composition (Fritz and Marine, 1983). Saindon and Whitworth (2006) suggested that suspended clay particles in water samples can behave as a semi-permeable membrane during filtration, altering water chemistry and preventing certain dissolved constituents from passing through. This behavior decreases the effective pore size of the filter. However, they found no differences in dissolved P concentrations in Missouri River water samples using different filter types.

There are several different types of filtration equipment, including reusable plate filter assemblies, sealed capsule filters, and syringe or vacuum filtration devices. The U.S. Geological Survey has noted analytical differences in various trace element concentrations (such as Fe, Al, Cr, Co, Cu, etc.) between plate filter assemblies and capsule filters (Horowitz et al., 1994). Capsuled filters are advantageous because they require no pre-cleaning, are sealed devices to minimize contamination, and they are disposable making for ease of use. Thus, the USGS *recommends* that capsule filters be used for most trace elements, but specify either capsule or plate filters can be used in P determination (Horowitz et al., 1994).

While most P analytical methods for water and soils define the pore size of filter membrane to use, membrane material is not typically specified. Filter membrane material has a significant effect on the particle trapping mechanism and efficiency, which may be particularly important for soil runoff or extraction because of the high concentration of suspended solids that include colloids and nano-particles. Most membranes are classified as depth filters, and trap particles on the surface and within the membrane material. A less common membrane type is sieve or screen filters, typically made of polycarbonate, which trap particles only on the surface (Horowitz et al., 1992). Several varieties of membrane materials exist, including polyether sulfone (PES), nylon, and nitrocellulose (NC), which are commonly used membrane material types that are classified as hydrophilic (See product descriptions: https://www.emdmillipore.com/US/en). Many researchers presume that the filter properties are solely defined by whether the material is categorized as hydrophobic or hydrophilic and the listed pore size, and as such, may not take into account different filtration efficiencies that may cause differences in concentrations of P in filtrates.

We hypothesize that filter membrane material is an important determinant in soil extract filtration that affects P concentrations in the filtrate. Thus, the goal of this study was to determine analytical differences in total P concentration (WETP) and DRP concentrations from the WEP test on six soils using three different types of 0.45-µm pore-sized filter membranes. Results will establish if it is necessary to specify membrane material type used in standard soil extraction test methods.

MATERIALS & METHODS

Six soil samples were analyzed using the water-extractable P test (Self-Davis et al., 2009) for total dissolved P (WETP) and dissolved reactive P (DRP) concentrations. Samples K1, 702, and A6 were from three agricultural sites in southern Idaho. Samples 8I, 14L, and 16M were all from a hillslope located on a long-term agricultural study site (Cook Agronomy Farm (CAF)) in the Palouse region of southeastern Washington. The CAF soils were subsurface samples collected from 42 to 123 cm depth. Sample K1 was collected from Kimberley, ID, from 30-60 cm depth. Sample A6 from Aberdeen, ID, and sample 702 from Kimberley, ID, are surface soil samples (0-30 cm). Properties of the soil are listed in Table 1. The samples were collected to be representative of both surface and subsurface soils from various agricultural systems; this study was not designed to make any inferences on available P from the systems.

From each soil, five replicate deionized water extracts were prepared using a 1:10 solid solution ratio following the standard WEP protocol (Self-Davis et al., 2009). In brief, 2 g of soil in 20 mL of 18 MΩ water, shaken for one hour, and centrifuged for 10 minutes at 2,500 rpm. After incubation, each suspension was separated into thirds and each aliquot (about 6.5 mL) was filtered using one of the three different 0.45-µm pore-sized filter membranes: polyether sulfone (PES), nylon, and nitrocellulose (NC) (all membranes are manufactured by of EMD Millipore Inc., Billerica, MA). Reusable, acid-washed, manual pressure syringe-filter assemblies (EMD Millipore Inc., Billerica, MA) were used to hold the membranes for filtration. The suspensions were pushed

71

through the filters using 10 mL polycarbonate syringes. A portion of the filtered extracts were analyzed for WETP measured by inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometer (ICP-AES), and the other split was analyzed for DRP by the Murphy and Riley molybdate blue colorimetric method (Pote and Daniel, 2009). For DRP analysis, some samples only had three or four replicates instead of five. A certified P standard (SPEX Inc., Metuchen, NJ) was diluted to make standards for the calibration curves for the ICP and colorimetric analyses.

Statistical analyses of the data were done using R software version 3.4.0 (R Core Team, 2017). The interaction between soil sample and filter type was found significant (α =0.05) through a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA). A type-III ANOVA was used for DRP results for the varying sample sizes. Statistical inferences were determined based on a logarithmic transformation of the data and a Tukey's honest significance difference test (α =0.05).

RESULTS

WETP was different for at least one filter type in all six soil sample extracts (α = 0.05) (Figure 3.1). All the soil samples from CAF (14L, 16M, and 8I) had significant differences in WETP between all three membrane types, while the three soil samples from Southern Idaho (K1, 702, and A6) had differences between only two of the membrane types. Differences in WETP for each membrane type between the maximum and minimum values range from 18% (8I) to 35% (K1). The nylon filter membrane had the lowest WETP reading for all six soil samples. In the samples from southern Idaho, the nitrocellulose filter membrane consistently had the highest WETP concentrations, whereas, the highest concentrations in soils from the CAF occurred in extracts filtered through the PES membranes.



FIGURE 3.1. Total P (WETP) concentrations in water extracts of the six soil samples filtered through three different filter membrane types. Letters indicate significant differences ($\alpha = 0.05$).

For the southern Idaho soils, differences in DRP values from using different filter membranes ranged from 14% (8I) to 45% (K1) (Figure 3.2), which is similar in magnitude difference to the WETP results for these samples. However, differences in DRP from the CAF soil samples were not as great as the WETP differences. DRP from sample 8I from CAF had no significant differences between membrane types. DRP concentrations from samples 16M and 14L from the CAF filtered through the NC filter membrane were greater than those filtered through the nylon membranes. Amongst the CAF soil samples, the PES membrane filtrate DRP concentrations was only different in sample 14L. In the southern Idaho soil samples, the DRP concentrations in the nylon filter were significantly lower than the extracts filtered through the PES and NC membranes, which is similar to results in the WETP analysis; the NC membrane had the highest DRP concentration.



FIGURE 3.2. Dissolved reactive P (DRP) concentrations in water extracts of the six soil samples filtered through three different filter membrane types. Letters indicate significant differences ($\alpha = 0.05$).

The relationship between WEP and DRP are noticeably different for the two sample regions (Figure 3.3). A clear trend exists in the soils from southern Idaho, whereas, the samples from CAF do not show as clear a trend.



FIGURE 3.3. Relationship between DRP and WETP concentrations for the two soil sample regions using three different filter types.

DISCUSSION

The three membrane types used in this study caused differences in WETP concentrations for all six soil samples. The PES and NC membranes behaved differently between the two soil regions, suggesting that soil characteristics are a major factor during filtration, leading to differences in extractable P concentrations. However, which soil characteristics lead to membrane behavior differences is uncertain. Since clay particles have the ability to cause membrane effects (Fritz and Marine, 1983), soil texture could be an important factor in membrane function. The K1 sample has the greatest percentage of clay- and silt-sized particles (Table 3.1), which may create a colloidal clay-membrane effect, which is affected by membrane type, and thus may explain why this soil had the largest differences in extractable P between the different membrane types. Sample 8I had the lowest percentage of fine grains, and showed the smallest amount of variance in extractable P concentrations. Horowitz et al. (1992) noted that filtration of water with different membrane types yielded varying Fe and Al concentrations. Since P is often associated with Fe and Al in soils and solutions, variances in their concentration may cause differences in filterable P when using different membrane types. In addition to particle size distribution differences, organic carbon may also cause filter membrane performance differences. Organic matter can be particulate or dissolved, and affects particle or colloid aggregation and binds ions, thus changing their solubility. Particulate organic matter may create a membrane-filter effect similar to clay particles, thus changing the membranes effective pore size and efficiency.

CAF Soils				Southern Idaho Soils		
sample	14L	16M	81	702	K1-3	A6-1
Depth (cm)	42-123	42-123	42-123	0-30	30-60	0-30
рН	6.74	6.90	6.70	7.80	8.02	7.47
%тос	0.269	0.236	0.220	0.7	0.48	0.65
% Sand	28	38	48	26	10	36
% Silt	58	48	38	57	69	49
% Clay	14	14	14	17	21	15
Textural Class	Silt Loam	Loam	Loam	Silt Loam	Silt Loam	Loam

TABLE 3.1. Soil properties for the six samples.

Filtering the solution through the nylon membrane filter with the syringe was more difficult than it was with the PES and NC membranes. Since the nylon membrane consistently had the lowest WETP and DRP concentrations, it may be more susceptible to clogging and enhanced filtration compared to the PES and the NC membranes. The filtration efficiency decrease may be exacerbated when large amounts of filtrate are needed, or in the case of samples that have a lot of suspended sediment (e.g., colloids and nano-particles). Based on the consistency between samples for DRP and WETP concentrations, the nylon filter membrane may be the best choice because concentrations were consistently the lowest regardless of the soil. However, the nylon membranes may cause underestimation in soluble P concentrations, which are operationally defined as that which goes through the 0.45-µm filter membrane. In addition, the nylon filter may cause difficulties in filtration because it requires much more pressure to filter the soil extracts through. PES membranes are often touted for their relatively fast filtration speed and have been shown to not retain P during leaching experiments of soil cores (Nelson and Mikkelsen, 2006). However, the observed differences in trends for the PES filters among the two soil regions indicates that membrane performance will vary as a function of soil properties, which could create biases when comparing soluble P form soil extracts between different soils.

CONCLUSION

Results from this study suggest that filter membrane type can lead to significantly different analytical P concentrations in water extracts of soil samples, even though the reported pore size is the same. The use of three different types of 0.45-µm pore-sized filter membranes (polyether sulfone (PES), nylon, and nitrocellulose (NC)) led to statistically significant differences for all six soil samples during the analysis of total water-extractable P (WETP). Differences were also observed in dissolved reactive P (DRP) concentrations, which is a common laboratory test for available dissolved reactive P.

To evaluate soil's P loading potential, laboratory methods need to be precise and accurate. Since extraction of soils with water (WEP) is a common test to evaluate potential loss of P from a soil as runoff, differences in reported concentrations due to method artifacts could lead to discrepancies in monitoring and managing soil P. Based on the results presented in this paper, it is suggested that a standard practice in publishing protocols and analytical methods should be to include filter membrane material to ensure data are consistent and comparable.

REFERENCES

- EPA. 1978. Method 365.3: Phosphorous, all forms (colorimetric, ascorbic acid, two reagent).
- Fritz, S.J., and I.W. Marine. 1983. Experimental support for a predictive osmotic model of clay membranes. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 47:1515-1522.
- Graetz, D.A., and V.D. Nair. 2009. Phosphorus sorption isotherm determination, p. 33-37, *In* J. Kovar and G. Pierzynski, (eds.) Methods of phosphorus analysis for soils, sediments, residuals, and waters. second edition. SERA-IEG 17, A USDA-CSREES Regional Committee.
- Hall, G.E.M., G.F. Bonham-Carter, A.J. Horowitz, K. Lum, C. Lemieux, B. Quemerais, and J.R. Garbarino. 1996. The effect of using different 0.45 μm filter membranes on 'dissolved' element concentrations in natural waters. Applied Geochemistry 11:243-249.
- Hedberg, Y., G. Herting, and I.O. Wallinder. 2011. Risks of using membrane filtration for trace metal analysis and assessing the dissolved metal fraction of aqueous media - a study on zinc, copper and nickel. Environmental Pollution 159:1144-1150.
- Horowitz, A.J., K.A. Elrick, and M.R. Colberg. 1992. The effect of membrane filtration artifacts on dissolved trace element concentrations. Water Research 26:753-763.
- Horowitz, A.J., C.R. Demas, K.K. Fitzgerald, T.L. Miller, and D.A. Rickert. 1994. U.S. Geological survey protocol for the collection and processing of surface-water samples for the subsequent determination of inorganic constituents in filtered water. U.S. Geological Survey:1-63.
- Horowitz, A.J., K.R. Lum, J.R. Garbarino, G.E.M. Hall, C. Lemieux, and C.R. Demas. 1996. Problems associated with using filtration to define dissolved trace element concentrations in natural water samples. Environ Sci Technol 30:3398-3400.
- Kleinman, P.J.a., A.N. Sharpley, A.M. Wolf, D.B. Beegle, and P.a. Moore. 2002. Measuring waterextractable phosphorus in manure as an indicator of phosphorus in runoff. Soil Science Society of America Journal 66:2009-2009.
- Kovar, J.L., G.M. Pierzynski, A.N. Sharpley, and J.L. Kovar. 2009. Methods of phosphorus analysis for soils , sediments , residuals , and waters, p. 1-4, *In* J. L. Kovar and G. M. Pierzynski, (eds.)
 Methods of phosphorus analysis for soils, sediments, residuals, and waters second edition.
 SERA IEG17.
- Liu, J., J.J. Yang, X.Q. Liang, Y. Zhao, B.J. Cade-Menun, and Y.F. Hu. 2014. Molecular speciation of phosphorus present in readily dispersible colloids from agricultural soils. Soil Science Society of America Journal 78:47-53.

- Nelson, N.O., and R.L. Mikkelsen. 2006. Polyethersulfone membrane filters for sampling soil water from in situ soils and intact soil columns for phosphate analysis. Communications in soil science and plant analysis 37:377-388.
- Pote, D.H., and T.C. Daniel. 2009. Dissolved phosphorus in water samples, p. 110-112, *In* J. Kovar and G. Pierzynski, (eds.) Methods of phosphorus analysis for soils, sediments, residuals, and waters. second edition. SERA-IEG 17, A USDA-CSREES Regional Committee.
- Pote, D.H., T.C. Daniel, A.N. Sharpley, P.A. Moore, D.R. Edwards, and D.J. Nichols. 1996. Relating extractable soil phosphorus to phosphorus losses in runoff. Soil Science Society of America Journal 60:855-859.
- Saindon, R., and T.M. Whitworth. 2006. Membrane effects during filtering investigation of membrane effects during filtering of natural surface waters in missouri. Aquatic Geochemistry 12:365-374.
- Self-Davis, M.L., P.A. Moore, and B.C. Joern. 2009. Water- or dilute salt-extractable phosphorus in soil.
- Sharpley, A.N., and S.J. Smith. 1993. Prediction of bioavailable phosphorus loss in agricultural runoff. Journal of Environment Quality 22:32-32.
- Shigaki, F., and A. Sharpley. 2011. Phosphorus source and soil properties effects on phosphorus availability. Soil Science 176:502-507.
- Sims, J.T. 2009. A phosphorus sorption index, p. 20-21, *In* J. Kovar and G. Pierzynski, (eds.) Methods of phosphorus analysis for soils, sediments, residuals, and waters. second edition. SERA-IEG 17, A USDA-CSREES Regional Committee.
- Turner, B.L., I.D. McKelvie, and P.M. Haygarth. 2002. Characterisation of water-extractable soil organic phosphorus by phosphatase hydrolysis. Soil Biol Biochem 34:27-35.

APPENDIX

sample	sample	1999	sample	2008	sample	2015
name	depth	WEP (mg/kg)	depth	WEP (mg/kg)	depth	WEP (mg/kg)
10D	0-10	7.756 ± 0.047	D-10	9.647 ± 0.013	0-10	6.977 ± 0.140
	31-54	3.910 ± 0.037	20-30	4.469 ± 0.005	20-30	3.452 ± 0.026
	75-133	0.902 ± 0.049	75-133	0.620 ± 0.001	75-133	1.165 ± 0.054
9F	0-10	8.233 ± 0.042	D-10	10.385 ± 0.346	0-10	4.769 ± 0.110
	26-49.5	2.679 ± 0.288	20-30	4.845 ± 0.103	20-30	8.014 ± 0.252
	94-107	0.825 ± 0.064	94-107	10.009 ± 0.035	94-107	1.569 ± 0.076
17F	0-10	7.460 ± 0.180	D-10	8.479 ± 0.172	0-10	7.585 ± 0.128
	18-36	3.354 ± 0.021	20-30	3.558 ± 0.072	20-30	2.877 ± 0.083
	86-114	0.824 ± 0.082	86-114	0.693 ± 0.001	86-114	0.929 ± 0.103
14H	0-10	9.589 ± 0.037	D-10	9.213 ± 0.087	0-10	7.068 ± 0.005
	19-43	4.119 ± 0.049	20-30	4.395 ± 0.039	20-30	4.105 ± 0.111
	89-112	1.449 ± 0.202	89-112	1.912 ± 0.041	89-112	1.415 ± 0.086
16H	0-10	10.490 ± 0.269	D-10	9.504 ± 0.858	0-10	8.426 ± 0.201
	18-36	7.903 ± 0.730	20-30	6.911 ± 0.071	20-30	4.813 ± 0.019
	75-112	1.290 ± -	75-112	1.116 ± 0.066	75-112	1.446 ± 0.038
81	0-10	3.703 ± 0.107	D-10	8.566 ± 0.872	0-10	5.248 ± 0.049
	23-53	0.915 ± 0.019	20-30	3.133 ± 0.021	20-30	2.835 ± 0.256
	95-120	0.545 ± 0.008	95-120	0.425 ± 0.016	95-120	0.776 ± 0.028
15J	0-10	3.703 ± 0.336	D-10	6.616 ± 0.819	0-10	4.123 ± 0.035
	24-46	1.908 ± 0.074	20-30	2.035 ± 0.042	20-30	2.161 ± 0.098
	77-118	0.637 ± 0.032	77-118	0.367 ± 0.002	77-118	1.253 ± 0.124
14L	0-10	3.183 ± 0.023	D-10	5.031 ± 0.066	0-10	3.811 ± 0.131
	16-42	0.898 ± 0.191	20-30	1.110 ± 0.008	20-30	1.622 ± 0.020
	89-128	1.346 ±0.005	89-128	1.421 ± 0.048	89-128	1.199 ± 0.035
16M	0-10	2.582 ± 0.045	D-10	6.724 ± 0.070	0-10	4.277 ± 0.071
	22-61	1.127 ± 0.002	20-30	1.247 ± 0.000	20-30	1.041 ± 0.080
	96-123	0.337 ± 0.038	96-123	0.283 ± 0.009	96-123	0.482 ± 0.016

TABLE 4.1. WEP (mg/kg) results with standard deviations for the nine sample points at the CAF for 1999, 2008, and 2015.

sample	sample	1999	WEP content	2008	WEP content	2015	WEP content
name	depth	bulk density	(kg P∙ha ⁻¹ •10	bulk density	(kg P∙ha ⁻¹ •10	bulk density	(kg P∙ha ⁻¹ •10
		(g/cm³)	cm ⁻¹)	(g/cm³)	cm ⁻¹)	(g/cm³)	cm ⁻¹)
10D	0-10	1.18	9.19	0.81	7.78	1.09	7.61
	20-30	1.18	4.63	1.18	5.29	1.18	4.08
	75-133	1.58	1.42	1.58	0.98	1.58	1.84
9F	0-10	1.24	10.21	0.91	9.42	0.98	4.69
	20-30	1.24	3.32	1.24	6.01	1.09	8.70
	94-107	1.54	1.27	1.54	1.56	1.54	2.42
17F	0-10	1.19	8.86	0.96	8.12	1.14	8.62
	20-30	1.19	3.98	1.19	4.23	1.28	3.69
	86-114	1.62	1.33	1.62	1.12	1.62	1.50
14H	0-10	1.29	12.32	1.07	9.85	1.17	8.24
	20-30	1.29	5.29	1.29	5.65	1.32	5.41
	89-112	1.46	2.12	1.46	2.79	1.46	2.07
16H	0-10	1.34	14.05	0.91	8.64	1.17	9.87
	20-30	1.34	10.58	1.34	9.25	1.34	6.46
	75-112	1.44	1.86	1.44	1.61	1.44	2.08
81	0-10	1.43	5.31	0.77	6.64	1.21	6.35
	20-30	1.43	1.31	1.43	4.50	1.45	4.12
	95-120	1.67	0.91	1.67	0.71	1.67	1.30
15J	0-10	1.33	4.92	0.96	6.33	1.21	5.01
	20-30	1.33	2.54	1.33	2.70	1.28	2.76
	77-118	1.26	0.81	1.26	0.46	1.26	1.58
14L	0-10	1.41	4.49	1.04	5.21	1.17	4.45
	20-30	1.42	1.28	1.42	1.58	1.25	2.02
	89-128	1.42	1.92	1.42	2.02	1.42	1.71
16M	0-10	1.24	3.21	0.79	5.34	1.24	5.30
	20-30	1.46	1.64	1.46	1.82	1.48	1.54
	96-123	1.49	0.50	1.49	0.42	1.49	0.72

TABLE 4.2. Bulk density (g/cm³) from archived data sets and calculated WEP contents (kg P/ha per 10 cm) based on WEP results from Table A1 for the nine sample points at the CAF for 1999, 2008, and 2015.

ARTIFICIAL DRAIN				DRAIN GAUGE					
Sample	ТР	DRP	non-	% P as	Sample	ТР	DRP	non-	% P
date/time	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	DRP	DRP	date/time	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	DRP	as
			(mg/L)					(mg/L)	DRP
10/30/16 22:33*	0.28	0.212	0.068	75.7	12/1/16*	<mdl< th=""><th>0.000</th><th>-</th><th>-</th></mdl<>	0.000	-	-
11/28/16 14:14*	0.13	0.109	0.021	83.8	4/17/2017	0.030	0.000	0.030	0.00
1/19/17 10:03*	0.14	0.121	0.019	86.7	4/25/2017	0.030	0.003	0.026	11.4
1/21/17 12:22*	0.089	0.091	-0.002	102.2+	5/2/2017	0.020	0.008	0.012	40.4
1/23/17 14:39*	0.099	0.099	0.000	100	5/10/2017	0.034	0.000	0.034	0.00
2/5/17 15:54*	0.14	0.109	0.031	77.6	5/17/2017	0.049	0.003	0.046	6.88
2/9/17 15:09*	0.13	0.065	0.065	49.7	5/24/2017	0.027	0.001	0.026	3.03
2/10/17 20:39*	0.14	0.112	0.028	80.0	5/30/2017	0.027	0.003	0.023	12.1
2/18/17 2:47*	0.12	0.079	0.041	66.0	6/7/2017	0.049	0.006	0.043	12.6
2/22/17 23:03*	0.085	0.078	0.007	91.3					
2/28/17 13:50*	0.065	0.066	-0.001	101.5 ⁺					
3/1/17 14:34*	0.073	0.071	0.002	97.3					
3/2/17 16:48*	0.120	0.104	0.016	86.7					
3/3/17 6:02*	0.071	0.068	0.003	95.8					
3/31/17 5:04*	0.063	0.068	-0.005	107.9 ⁺					
4/2/17 22:39*	0.061	0.067	-0.006	109.8 ⁺					
4/5/17 12:33*	0.057	0.059	-0.002	103.5 ⁺					
4/12/17 10:12*	0.065	0.062	0.003	95.4					
4/19/2017 12:22	0.059	0.051	0.008	86.9					
4/27/2017 13:29	0.056	0.052	0.004	92.2					
4/27/2017 13:04	0.020	0.006	0.014	31.4					
5/2/17 12:32*	0.067	0.053	0.014	79.5					
5/3/2017 8:34	0.049	0.041	0.008	83.4					
5/10/2017 8:43	0.056	0.056	0.000	99.3					
5/17/2017 8:53	0.059	0.058	0.001	97.5					
5/30/2017 18:53	0.053	0.047	0.006	87.8					
5/31/2017 12:30	0.059	0.058	0.001	97.5					
6/7/2017 8:57*	0.059	0.044	0.015	73.8					
6/8/2017 4:01	0.059	0.059	0.000	100.0					
6/12/2017 1:30	0.062	0.061	0.001	97.6					
6/19/17 11:55*	0.067	0.055	0.012	82.1					

TABLE 4.3. Speciation results for a subset of the artificial drain and drain gauge samples during the 2016/17 season.

*Denotes samples analyzed for TP by the Analytical Sciences Lab at the University of Idaho (July 2017)

⁺ Scaled to 100% for overall average calculations and comparisons with drain gauge samples.



FIGURE 4.1. Water-extractable P (mg/kg) concentrations compared to soil pH for each of the nine sample points separated by depth increment for 1999.



FIGURE 4.2. Water-extractable P (mg/kg) concentrations compared to soil pH for each of the nine sample points separated by depth increment for 2008.



FIGURE 4.3. Water-extractable P (mg/kg) concentrations compared to soil pH for each of the nine sample points separated by depth increment for 2015.



FIGURE 4.4. Phosphate sensor results at the artificial drain outlet for 2016/2017 water year compared with lab analyzed hand samples taken during the same time-frame.

LOADEST CALIBRATION DETAILS

Criteria (SPPC) did not select same best fit model.

selected on basis of AIC. (Model # 4 would have

been selected based on SPPC)

Model # 8

Calibration (Load	Regression)	Selected Model:		
Number of Obse Number of Unce "center" of Deci "center" of Ln(C Period of record	ervations : 224 ensored Observations: 224 mal Time : 2016.661 () : -4.5943 I : 2015-2017	 Ln(Load) = a0 + a1 LnQ + a2 LnQ^2 + a3 Sin(2 pi dtime) + a4 Cos(2 pi dtime) + a5 dtime where: Load = constituent load [kg/d] LnQ = Ln(Q) - center of Ln(Q) dtime = decimal time - center of decimal time		
		Model Coefficients a0 a1 a2 a3 a4 a5		
<u>Model Evaluatic</u> Model # AIC	on Criteria Based on AMLE Results SPPC	 AMLE -6.3791 1.1201 0.0238 0.3558 0.3703 -0.2496		
1 2.238 2 2.246 3 2.157 4 2.105 5 2.148 6 2.110 7 2.099 8 2.093	-254.048 -256.672 -246.732 -242.608 -247.345 -244.865 -243.572 -244.704	MLE -6.3791 1.1201 0.0238 0.3558 0.3703 -0.2496 LAD -6.2576 1.0467 0.0105 0.2780 0.1496 -0.1095 AMLE Regression Statistics R-Squared [%] : 84.00 Residual Variance : 0.4625 Serial Correlation of Residuals: 0.0302		
9 2.102	-247.334	Prob. Plot Corr. Coeff. (PPCC) : 0.7426		
Akaike Informat Posterior Probat	ion Criterion (AIC) and Schwarz pility	Significance Level of PPCC Test: 3.123E-20		

a0	0.1063	-60.01	1.702-141
a1	0.0454	24.66	7.263E-67
a2	0.0135	1.76	7.490E-02
a3	0.0906	3.93	9.051E-05
a4	0.1806	2.05	3.859E-02
a5	0.1047	-2.38	1.640E-02

Coeff. Std.Dev. t-ratio P Value

Correlation Between Explanatory Variables

Explanatory variable corresponding to:

a1 a2 a3 a4

- a2 0.0000
- a3 -0.0741 -0.0011
- a4 -0.6877 -0.1682 -0.1856
- a5 0.1964 0.3196 -0.5192 -0.0792

Additional Regression Statistics:

MLE Residual Variance: 0.4625

Comparison of Observed and Estimated Loads

The summary statistics and bias diagnostics presented below are based on a comparison of observed and estimated loads for all dates/times within the calibration data set. Although this comparison does not directly address errors in load estimation for unsampled dates/times, large discrepancies between observed and estimated loads are indicative of a poor model fit. Additional details and warnings are provided below.

Note: The comparison that follows uses a concentration equal to 1/2 the detection limit when an observation is censored. The summary stats and bias diagnostics are therefore slightly inaccurate for censored data sets.

Bias Diagnostics

Bp [%] 13.559

PLR 1.136

E 0.797

Bp : Load Bias in Percent

Positive (negative) values indicate over (under) estimation.

The model should not be used when the + or - bias exceeds 25%

PLR Partial Load Ratio

Sum of estimated loads divided by sum of observed loads.

Values > 1 indicate overestimation; values < 1 indicate underestimation.

PLR = (Bp + 100) / 100

E Nash Sutcliffe Efficiency Index

E ranges from -infinity to 1.0

E = 1; a perfect fit to observed data.

E = 0; model estimates are as accurate as the mean of observed data.

E < 0; the observed mean is a better estimate than the model estimate